



## INDIA'S EVOLVING NUCLEAR FORCE AND ITS IMPLICATIONS FOR U.S. STRATEGY IN THE ASIA-PACIFIC

Yogesh Joshi Frank O'Donnell Harsh V. Pant



## The United States Army War College

The United States Army War College educates and develops leaders for service at the strategic level while advancing knowledge in the global application of Landpower.

The purpose of the United States Army War College is to produce graduates who are skilled critical thinkers and complex problem solvers. Concurrently, it is our duty to the U.S. Army to also act as a "think factory" for commanders and civilian leaders at the strategic level worldwide and routinely engage in discourse and debate concerning the role of ground forces in achieving national security objectives.



The Strategic Studies Institute publishes national security and strategic research and analysis to influence policy debate and bridge the gap between military and academia.



The Center for Strategic Leadership contributes to the education of world class senior leaders, develops expert knowledge, and provides solutions to strategic Army issues affecting the national security community.



The Peacekeeping and Stability Operations Institute provides subject matter expertise, technical review, and writing expertise to agencies that develop stability operations concepts and doctrines.



The School of Strategic Landpower develops strategic leaders by providing a strong foundation of wisdom grounded in mastery of the profession of arms, and by serving as a crucible for educating future leaders in the analysis, evaluation, and refinement of professional expertise in war, strategy, operations, national security, resource management, and responsible command.



The U.S. Army Heritage and Education Center acquires, conserves, and exhibits historical materials for use to support the U.S. Army, educate an international audience, and honor Soldiers—past and present.

## STRATEGIC STUDIES INSTITUTE



The Strategic Studies Institute (SSI) is part of the U.S. Army War College and is the strategic-level study agent for issues related to national security and military strategy with emphasis on geostrategic analysis.

The mission of SSI is to use independent analysis to conduct strategic studies that develop policy recommendations on:

- Strategy, planning, and policy for joint and combined employment of military forces;
- Regional strategic appraisals;
- The nature of land warfare;
- Matters affecting the Army's future;
- The concepts, philosophy, and theory of strategy; and,
- Other issues of importance to the leadership of the Army.

Studies produced by civilian and military analysts concern topics having strategic implications for the Army, the Department of Defense, and the larger national security community.

In addition to its studies, SSI publishes special reports on topics of special or immediate interest. These include edited proceedings of conferences and topically oriented roundtables, expanded trip reports, and quick-reaction responses to senior Army leaders.

The Institute provides a valuable analytical capability within the Army to address strategic and other issues in support of Army participation in national security policy formulation.

## Strategic Studies Institute and U.S. Army War College Press

## INDIA'S EVOLVING NUCLEAR FORCE AND ITS IMPLICATIONS FOR U.S. STRATEGY IN THE ASIA-PACIFIC

Yogesh Joshi Frank O'Donnell Harsh V. Pant

#### **June 2016**

The views expressed in this report are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, the Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government. Authors of Strategic Studies Institute (SSI) and U.S. Army War College (USAWC) Press publications enjoy full academic freedom, provided they do not disclose classified information, jeopardize operations security, or misrepresent official U.S. policy. Such academic freedom empowers them to offer new and sometimes controversial perspectives in the interest of furthering debate on key issues. This report is cleared for public release; distribution is unlimited.

\*\*\*\*

This publication is subject to Title 17, United States Code, Sections 101 and 105. It is in the public domain and may not be copyrighted.

\*\*\*\*

Comments pertaining to this report are invited and should be forwarded to: Director, Strategic Studies Institute and U.S. Army War College Press, U.S. Army War College, 47 Ashburn Drive, Carlisle, PA 17013-5010.

\*\*\*\*

This manuscript was funded by the U.S. Army War College External Research Associates Program. Information on this program is available on our website, www.StrategicStudies Institute.army.mil, at the Opportunities tab.

\*\*\*\*

All Strategic Studies Institute (SSI) and U.S. Army War College (USAWC) Press publications may be downloaded free of charge from the SSI website. Hard copies of certain reports may also be obtained free of charge while supplies last by placing an order on the SSI website. Check the website for availability. SSI publications may be quoted or reprinted in part or in full with permission and appropriate credit given to the U.S. Army Strategic Studies Institute and U.S. Army War College Press, U.S. Army War College, Carlisle, PA. Contact SSI by visiting our website at the following address: www.StrategicStudiesInstitute.army.mil.

\*\*\*\*

The Strategic Studies Institute and U.S. Army War College Press publishes a monthly email newsletter to update the national security community on the research of our analysts, recent and forthcoming publications, and upcoming conferences sponsored by the Institute. Each newsletter also provides a strategic commentary by one of our research analysts. If you are interested in receiving this newsletter, please subscribe on the SSI website at <a href="https://www.StrategicStudiesInstitute.army.mil/newsletter">www.StrategicStudiesInstitute.army.mil/newsletter</a>.

ISBN 1-58487-727-8

#### **FOREWORD**

As India rises in the international system, its foreign and defense policies are attaining greater influence in shaping global security. This Letort Paper explores Indian nuclear policy approaches and views, and makes a major contribution to our understanding of this factor of growing significance in Asian security.

India's nuclear arsenal development is generating new technical options for its nuclear strategy. India is developing intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM)-range Agni-V and Agni-VI ballistic missiles, and is claiming that these will be able to host multiple nuclear warheads. It is also building a new generation of short-range and potentially nuclear-capable ballistic missiles, and fielding an indigenous naval nuclear force. However, as these advancements interact with those of India's strategic rivals, China and Pakistan, they threaten to blur nuclear thresholds and elevate the risk of inadvertent nuclear escalation due to misperception.

Despite these shifts, India's official public nuclear doctrine has not been updated since 2003, and as such, does not assess the potential implications of its emerging technical options, nor the changing strategic environment for India's nuclear policy. While there is growing debate within India on the wisdom of continued adherence to the two main tenets of the Indian nuclear doctrine—no-first-use and massive retaliation—the official doctrine remains unrevised. This builds further ambiguity and risk regarding misperception of nuclear intentions and capabilities into the regional security context.

Alongside its nuclear force and nuclear doctrine policies, Indian nonproliferation policy is a third component of its overall nuclear approach. Indian nonproliferation policy is probably in greater convergence with that of the United States today than at any point in recent history. As the authors argue, India is likely to remain a constructive force in international nonproliferation policy so long as it is not expected to terminate all relations with a state at the center of a proliferation dispute (i.e., Iran) for the sole purpose of resolving that issue.

These developments all have growing relevance for U.S. interests in the region. Washington and New Delhi are building an increasingly wide-ranging defense relationship, directed against rising Chinese regional aggression. However, this Letort Paper recommends that this relationship not preclude Washington from developing an awareness of the evolving nuclear regional security conditions, discussed previously, and how it may become involved, even if only diplomatically, in a future regional conflict featuring some of these dynamics.

The authors also suggest that the United States help address the absence of regional strategic dialogue between India, China, and Pakistan and encourage trilateral dialogue to clarify nuclear intentions and reduce the risk of a crisis emerging from misperception of these intentions. As this regional nuclear competition is increasingly extended to the naval domain, and within a context of rising Indian Ocean conventional naval competition, this Letort Paper further recommends that Washington develop crisis-planning scenarios around instances of regional naval nuclear misperception. Furthermore, the United States should work closely with India to enhance maritime intelligence and surveillance cooperation, improve their shared understanding of regional naval movements, and further reduce the risk of misperception.

The United States is focused on increasing political attention and military forces toward the challenges of maintaining stability and freedom of access in Asian security. The topics analyzed by this Letort Paper are of particular and growing importance to these U.S. regional interests.

DOUGLAS C. LOVELACE, JR.

Doagh & Rolls.

Director

Strategic Studies Institute and U.S. Army War College Press

#### ABOUT THE AUTHORS

YOGESH JOSHI is a Ph.D. candidate at the Center for International Politics, Organisation and Disarmament, School of International Studies, Jawaharlal Nehru University. His research focus is on Indian foreign and security policy and he has published in *Survival*, *Comparative Strategy*, *U.S. Naval War College Review*, *Asia Policy*, *Harvard Asia Quarterly*, and *India Review*. He has held visiting fellowships at George Washington University, King's College London, and the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. His most recent work, *The Imagined Arsenal: India's Nuclear Decision-Making*, 1973-76, was published by the Woodrow Wilson Center for Scholars. He holds a B.Sc. in physics from Delhi University and an M.A. and M.Phil. from Jawaharlal Nehru University.

FRANK O'DONNELL is a lecturer in strategic studies at University of Plymouth at the Britannia Royal Naval College, and a fellow of the Dartmouth Centre for Seapower and Strategy. He conducts research on Indian and Asian security, and has recently published articles on Indian nuclear strategy and force development in *Asian Survey*, *Comparative Strategy*, *Orbis*, and *Survival* journals. Dr. O'Donnell holds a Ph.D. in defence studies from King's College London, an M.Sc. in strategic studies from University of Aberdeen, and an M.A. in international relations and Middle East studies from University of St. Andrews.

HARSH V. PANT is a professor of international relations in the Defence Studies Department and the India Institute at King's College London. He is also a Non-Resident Fellow with the Wadhwani Chair in

U.S.-India policy studies at the Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC. His current research is focused on Asian security issues. His most recent books include: Handbook of India's Defence Policy (Routledge, 2016); India's Afghan Muddle (HarperCollins, 2014); The US-India Nuclear Pact: Policy, Process and Great Power Politics (Oxford University Press, 2011); and The Rise of China: Implications for India (Cambridge University Press, 2012). Dr. Pant is a graduate of Delhi University. He holds an M.A. and an M.Phil. from Jawaharlal Nehru University and a Ph.D. in political science from the University of Notre Dame.

#### **SUMMARY**

India's growing and diversifying nuclear force raises challenges for its defense planners. New nuclear options need to be located within a holistic view of India's defense approach, with clearly assigned roles for conventional and nuclear forces dependent on the threats posed.

This also generates issues for U.S. defense planners. The current U.S. policy is to energetically assist the defense projection of India so as to help complicate the rise of China. This focus has an underlying assumption that the United States and India do not militarily threaten each other. This framing could potentially lead to an overlook or downplay of the potential negative effects from Indian nuclear force developments—and their related strategic interactions with Pakistan and China—in terms of the risk they pose to U.S. interests. In reality, the nature and domains of trilateral India-Pakistan-China nuclear and conventional competition are rapidly shifting, and close assessment of their potential effects is merited by the growing deployment of U.S. forces to the region.

This Letort Paper makes four main policy recommendations, directed to Washington and/or New Delhi.

### Indian Nuclear Policy.

India's nuclear doctrine has not been publicly revised since 2003. The nuclear doctrine commits India to policies of "no-first-use" but "massive retaliation" if struck with nuclear weapons, with a force posture characterized by "credible minimum deterrence." However, the context of Indian nuclear policy has

changed since 2003, including new nuclear and conventional security challenges posed by China and Pakistan; growing concerns within India's strategic community regarding the credibility of the massive retaliation commitment in particular; and new nuclear force options that are suggestive of interest in a warfighting capacity. These developments are all taking place without a substantive public nuclear doctrine review to incorporate these new conditions at an official level.

Indeed, this problem is not isolated to the nuclear domain of Indian defense; security policymaking also lacks integrated planning processes. New Delhi should conduct a public strategic defense review, including that of its doctrine, to assess the new threats it faces and clearly structure the role of conventional and nuclear forces in meeting those threats. In particular, this process should reiterate that nuclear weapons are only credible as a last-resort tool to prevent national extinction, with other threats to be met with stronger conventional defenses. This will reduce the blurring of conventional and nuclear force purposes as can be perceived in Indian strategic discourse, which is a consequence of the new regional, doctrinal, and force posture developments influencing Indian strategic perceptions in the absence of such an official review.

# U.S. Approach Toward the Changing Nature of India-Pakistan Competition.

The United States emphasis on strengthening India's defense projection capabilities is driven by a dominant view of India in terms of a partnership to complicate the rise of China. This framing carries risks of U.S. diplomats and defense planners overlooking

or downplaying new nuclear and conventional tensions in the India-Pakistan relationship in U.S. crisis resolution simulation and planning.

A future India-Pakistan crisis will occur in a dramatically different political and strategic context from those before. New developments include: the fielding of a dedicated tactical nuclear missile by Pakistan and potentially nuclear short-range missiles by India; different views of where their bilateral nuclear threshold is and should be; continuing Indian interest in conventional limited war options despite the very low nuclear threshold announced by Pakistan; and, the contrasting breadth and levels of trust in the comparative U.S.-India and U.S.-Pakistan strategic relationships, which could encourage Indian decision-makers to further escalate their response to a crisis with an assumption of U.S. support. U.S. crisis intervention planning should recognize and build in the potential involvement of some of these factors. The last three India-Pakistan bilateral crises have been settled only through substantive U.S. intervention, and U.S. diplomats and forces should not let their principal regional focus on China preclude awareness of these new developments.

## Initiating a Trilateral Regional Nuclear Dialogue.

The nuclear strategic thought and force development of India, Pakistan, and China are interlinked, but this is not recognized at an intergovernmental level through trilateral nuclear strategic dialogue. Bilateral nuclear dialogues between pairs within this triad have been attempted, but have largely failed due to the inherent reality that effective nuclear risk reduction measures, efforts to reduce strategic mispercep-

tions, and greater clarity regarding adversary nuclear intentions can only be achieved by having the third member of the triad as a committed participant.

The United States should urge all three capitals to start such a trilateral nuclear dialogue. However, for such a dialogue to be successful, Washington may have to join the dialogue as a full participant. The Chinese hesitancy to join such a trilateral dialogue could be partly caused by the centrality of the United States in its nuclear and conventional threat perceptions, with poor prospects for substantive regional nuclear risk reduction progress without American participation.

# U.S. Approach Toward Indian Ocean Naval Nuclear Competition.

India and China are fielding nuclear-armed submarine fleets, while Pakistan has outlined naval nuclear intentions. These states lack experience in operating nuclear-armed naval forces, further complicated by the fact that Indian Ocean territorial boundaries and access routes are growingly contested. As U.S. strategic attention and posturing is increasingly directed toward the Indian Ocean, diplomats and local forces should prepare for a crisis scenario involving these nuclear-armed naval forces, including potential confusion of adversary conventional and nuclear naval forces. Additionally, Washington should engage New Delhi on naval surveillance technology cooperation to help disambiguate Chinese nuclear from conventional naval movements and obtain a mutually clearer view of the effects of regional nuclear-armed naval competition.

## INDIA'S EVOLVING NUCLEAR FORCE AND ITS IMPLICATIONS FOR U.S. STRATEGY IN THE ASIA-PACIFIC

#### INTRODUCTION

India has not publicly updated its nuclear doctrine, which commits it to a no-first-use (NFU) policy along with massive retaliation to a nuclear attack and a force posture of credible minimum deterrence (CMD), since 2003. However, India's nuclear force is notably changing from the time that the doctrine was released. Today, India is fielding a nuclear-armed ballistic submarine (SSBN) fleet, testing missiles approaching the intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) range, researching multiple independently targetable reentry vehicle (MIRV) warheads, and developing potentially nuclear short-range missiles.

The type of nuclear and conventional challenges India faces from Pakistan and China, as its two principal adversaries, has also substantially changed since the Indian nuclear doctrine was released in 2003. To begin with, there is a noticeable blurring of conventional and nuclear forces and perceived missions in the strategic perceptions of New Delhi, Islamabad, and Beijing. This is demonstrated in: the interest of India and China in conventional and potentially nuclear-capable ballistic and cruise missiles as a growing element of their force posturing against each other; the stated intentions of Indian commanders to attack adversary missile launchers regardless of their potential nuclear missions; the popular Indian framing of all Chinese naval movements, whether by nuclear-armed or conventional vessels, as part of a creeping monolithic advance; the corollary existence of strategic perceptions within India that its own SSBN fleet could have significance for conventional naval deterrence; and in Pakistan, a view that any Indian cross-border conventional strike, no matter its scale, should be met with a tactical nuclear response tailored for that level of warfare.

These developments have great relevance for U.S. regional interests, defined as securing a stable Indian Ocean environment that protects freedom of access, and reducing the salience of nuclear weapons in the region. This Letort Paper will highlight the importance of U.S. interests concerning the recent developments in Indian nuclear force posturing, strategic perceptions, and nonproliferation approaches. It will also explore current and potential Indian nuclear and conventional interactions with Pakistan and China, based upon their present trajectories. While there are policy measures available to both New Delhi and Washington to stabilize the regional nuclear context, a detailed understanding of the above developments is necessary to motivate their implementation.

#### INDIAN NUCLEAR FORCE DEVELOPMENTS

India is advancing in all aspects of its technical nuclear capabilities. Ballistic missiles of ever-greater range are being planned and unveiled, while its long-awaited SSBN fleet is finally taking operational form with the launch of the Indian Naval Ship (INS) *Arihant*. Indeed, the emerging structure of India's nuclear force on its current trajectory appears to be leading away from its stated posture concepts of "CMD" and "assured retaliation," based upon ensuring a minimum deterrent able to guarantee retaliation to NFU by China or Pakistan.

Instead, recent development projects such as MIRV missiles, the 700km-range Shourya nuclear missile, and the potentially nuclear-capable short-range Prahaar and Brahmos missiles, become suggestive of Indian interest in a war-fighting capacity. There is growing pressure within India for the government to include war-fighting options in its nuclear approach, and a retired Indian Army officer and nuclear expert has argued that the advent of the Shourya and Prahaar "confer a war-fighting capability."

### Indian Nuclear Delivery Vehicles.

Details of India's current nuclear delivery vehicles, inducted and developing, are provided in Table 1.

Туре	Range (km)	Payload (kg)	Current Status		
Land-based	Land-based missiles				
Prithvi-I	150	1,000	Deployed with the Indian Army 333rd and 355th Missile Groups. Less than fifty launchers believed to be deployed.		
Agni-I	700	1,000	Deployed with the Indian Army 334th Missile Group from 2004.		
Shourya	700	1,000	Under development. Land-based variant of K-15 Sagarika.		
Agni-II	2,000	1,000	Deployed with the Indian Army 334th Missile Group, although full operational deployment and continuing development status uncertain.		
Agni-II+	2,000+	1,000	Under development.		
Agni-III	3,000	1,500	Under development.		
Agni-IV	3,500	1,000	Under development.		
Agni-V	5,000	1,500	Under development.		
Agni-VI	6,000	1,500	Under development.		

Table 1. Indian Nuclear Forces in 2016.2

Туре	Range (km)	Payload (kg)	Current Status
Sea-based n	nissiles		
Dhanush	350	500	Induction underway but not operational.
K-15 (Sagarika)	700	500-600	Development complete; integration with Arihant-class SSBN underway.
K-4	3,500	1,000	Under development.
K-5	5,000	N/A	Under development.
Aircraft			
Mirage 2000H	1,800	6,300	Squadron 1 or 7 of 40th Wing, deployed at Gwalior Air Station, is reported to have been assigned a nuclear mission. The Mirage fleet is undergoing capability improvements, adding twenty years to its lifespan, from July 2011.
Jaguar IS/ IB	1,600	4,775	Reports suggest two squadrons at Ambala Air Force station are assigned nuclear missions. The Jaguar fleet is undergoing capability improvements, which will extend its lifespan past 2030.
MiG-27	1,760	3,500	Some MiG-27s may be assigned nuclear roles. However, safety issues have led to a decision to phase out the MiG-27.
Sukhoi Su-30MKI	3,000	8,000	The Strategic Forces Command has assigned a nuclear role to 40 Sukhois. India intends a fleet size of 272 planes.
Rafale	3,700	9,525	The Rafale is nuclear-capable; although there is no evidence they will have nuclear roles. India intends a fleet size of at least 36 planes.

Table 1. Indian Nuclear Forces in 2016.(cont.)

### Land-based Delivery Vehicles.

India's land-based ballistic missile portfolio attracts most of the public limelight. From hosting just three platforms in 1998—the Prithvi, Agni-I and Agni-II—limited in range to targets in Pakistan, today New Delhi is building the Agni-V, able to reach all targets in China, and working on the Agni-VI, intended to extend even further. To further pose a sign of robust intent against potential Chinese aggression, the Agni-V and Agni-VI are also being designed to host MIRV warheads, increasing their destructive capacity.

Executive responsibility for deciding and developing new missile platforms appears increasingly devolved to India's Defence Research and Development Organisation (DRDO), and the only limit to Indian missile aspirations at present appears to be at the level of technical knowledge. A former DRDO chief, remarking on potential limits to Indian missile development, stated that "DRDO does not wait for the threat to become a reality before it starts the development," and as such, it intends to "develop capabilities to meet futuristic threats."3 This raises questions concerning the political governance of this missile program. While there are reports of a study group in the Indian National Security Council that makes recommendations to nuclear force structure, no upper ceiling appears to have been established for Indian missile range and destructive capability.4

Large, long-range ballistic missiles such as the Agni-V and Agni-VI obtain the greatest media attention, but there are substantive developments in short-range missiles that could also impact Indian security and relations with its neighbors. These include the Prahaar and Brahmos. The 150km-range Prahaar ballistic mis-

sile is intended to replace the Prithvi nuclear-capable missile. The potential nuclear mission of the Prahaar is presently unclear. With a warhead capacity of 200kg, the Prahaar is currently defined by DRDO as a purely conventional missile. The agency's reasoning for this classification is due to the fact that it has not yet mastered warhead miniaturization to smaller than 500kg, rather than political limitations against fielding tactical nuclear missiles.<sup>5</sup> However, another statement by the then head of DRDO, V.K. Saraswat, confirmed that the Prahaar can host "different types of warheads."

Another Indian missile platform to be inducted as part of the Indian posture against China is the Brahmos. The Brahmos is a hypersonic cruise missile that was jointly designed with Russia, with a range of 290km. The ability of the Brahmos to host nuclear warheads is similarly ambiguous to that of the Prahaar, although a Russian official has stated that the missile is "capable of carrying a nuclear warhead." The Indian Army plans to induct at least four Brahmos regiments, with at least one of these regiments to be stationed in Arunachal Pradesh as part of India's force posturing against China.<sup>8</sup> Three of these regiments each consists of 36 Brahmos Block-II missiles.9 A fourth regiment will deploy a new variant of the Brahmos, the Block-III, designed with a steep-dive capability that can reach targets on the rear side of a mountain. As well as targeting adversary force concentrations and facilities, an Indian analyst has claimed that this variant is ideal for blocking mountain pathways.<sup>10</sup>

Indian missile developments are therefore reaching new heights of technical maturity. However, the Prithvi, Agni-I, and Agni-II are the only missiles that have actually been inducted. This illustrates that the full integration of the later Agni platforms into

India's nuclear force is still a future aspiration rather than a technical reality. The announcement of these platforms, as well as the Shourya and Prahaar, highlights the intentions of the Indian Government to field a diversified missile force. No sign of political limits to the eventual size, range, or destructive yield of this nuclear force is forthcoming, despite the fact that developments such as MIRV warheads begin to question the accuracy of CMD as a descriptive term for the direction in which the nuclear force is heading, and open questions as to possible Indian interest in a nuclear war-fighting capacity.

## Air-based Delivery Vehicles.

The Indian Air Force serves as the oldest and most technically dependable leg of India's nuclear arsenal. A former chief of the Strategic Forces Command, remarking on the operational status of the nuclear force affirmed, "Today it is the air which would be the greater reliance factor as far as India is concerned." This looks set to continue in the near term, as the two most likely nuclear-capable aircraft, the Mirage 2000H and Jaguar IS/IB undergo lifespan extension, while land-based missile induction proceeds at a slow place.

Mirage 2000H, Jaguar IS/IB, and MiG-27 aircraft are the most likely elements of the Indian Air Force to be presently assigned nuclear roles. <sup>12</sup> However, these will be joined by a new generation of jets, including the Sukhoi Su-30MKI and potentially the Dassault Rafale.

The Strategic Forces Command has ordered that 40 Su-30MKI aircraft be assigned for nuclear missions, and 40 Su-30MKIs are being modified to carry Brahmos missiles.<sup>13</sup> The Sukhoi features a maximum range

of 3,000km without refueling, and 8,000km with two refuelings.<sup>14</sup> India is also reportedly developing a variant of the potentially nuclear-capable Nirbhay missile to be fitted to certain Su-30MKI aircraft.<sup>15</sup> Su-30MKIs are being stationed near the de facto China border, at Tezpur and Chabua airbases in Assam state, close to the eastern Line of Actual Control (LAC) region and at Bareilly in Uttar Pradesh, near the central region.<sup>16</sup>

India also announced plans to purchase 36 French Rafale fighters in April 2015.<sup>17</sup> The Rafale is assigned to carry the Air-Sol Moyenne Portée (ASMP-A) nuclear cruise missile in the French Air Force.<sup>18</sup> As India continues to bolster its Air Force and general military presence along borders with Pakistan and China, this leg of the triad will continue to play a crucial role in Indian nuclear deterrence.

## Sea-based Delivery Vehicles.

India's sea-based platforms, the least operationalized of the three triad legs, are still mainly theoretical. The *Arihant*, the flagship of India's indigenous SSBN fleet, is currently out for sea trials. Indian sailors are gaining operational knowledge of managing an SSBN through training on the Akula, a nuclear attack submarine lent by Russia. The Sagarika and K-4 seaborne missiles to be hosted on the *Arihant*-class SSBN fleet are still under development, and the highly limited range of the former suggests further work is needed before a satisfactory SSBN force is ready.

The Advanced Technology Vessel (ATV) is India's flagship project aimed at developing the third leg of the nuclear triad, as outlined in the draft nuclear doctrine issued in 1999. Under this project, a number of

S-class submarines will be developed in the next ten to twenty years.<sup>19</sup> The first vessel in this class—the S-2, popularly known as INS *Arihant* (destroyer of enemies)—was launched by Prime Minister Manmohan Singh on July 26, 2009.<sup>20</sup> The *Arihant* has four sea launched ballistic missile (SLBM) tubes. These can host up to 12 short-range ballistic missiles capable of hitting targets at a range of 500-1,000km, or four intermediate-range ballistic missiles with a range of 3,500-4,000km.<sup>21</sup>

DRDO is assigned responsibility for developing the delivery vehicles. The Sagarika short-range ballistic missile, codenamed K-15 and recently rechristened BO-5, has an effective range of 750km. After the November 2012 tests of the missile, DRDO claimed that the missile is almost ready for integration with INS *Arihant*.<sup>22</sup> Around 14 tests have been conducted between 1998 and January 2013.<sup>23</sup>

The K-4/K-X intermediate-range ballistic missile (IRBM), with a range of 3,500km, is also under development.<sup>24</sup> A further-reaching SLBM, the 5,000km-range K-5, is also reportedly being studied by DRDO. The K-4 borrows heavily from the technological lessons learned under the Agni project and is based on the design of Agni III.<sup>25</sup> However, it is uncertain if the K-4 is small enough to be hosted aboard the *Arihant* without substantial modifications, and it is more unlikely for the K-5. These missiles may therefore have to wait for the larger SSBN redesign that will only arrive with the S-5, the fourth boat in the *Arihant* class.<sup>26</sup>

A number of technical problems need to be overcome before an active and capable triad can be fielded. The first major technological hurdle is the successful integration of ballistic missiles with the SSBN.<sup>27</sup> Second is the operational success of the miniaturized

naval nuclear reactor under the duress of extensive sea operations. Third, the first few submarines, including INS *Arihant*, are unlikely to be major components of India's nuclear deterrent force. In fact, various authorities concerned with the project have characterized the commissioning of the INS *Arihant* as a technology demonstrator rather than a robust deterrent projector.<sup>28</sup>

Indeed, some commentators also doubt the performance of these initial vessels, given that they will belong to the first and second generation of SSBNs. As one analyst argues:

It is only when the S-5 vessel with a new design and a powerful nuclear reactor is launched, which could be two decades away, can India hope to have a semblance of sea-based deterrence against China.<sup>29</sup>

Fourth, strategic analysts are concerned over the range of ballistic missiles for India's future SSBNs and consider it "grossly insufficient" for effective deterrence.<sup>30</sup> The limited range of K-15 or Sagarika is an issue as several analysts suggest, because the submarines would have to move close to enemy shores in order to fire these missiles for effective destruction of the opponent.31 This would in turn make them extremely vulnerable to detection and ultimately destruction though anti-submarine warfare. Many are further concerned with the nuclear delivery capacity of the K-15 and missiles for the *Arihant*. 32 These concerns are mainly regarding the size of the nuclear warhead that could be delivered by these ballistic and cruise missiles, and whether India has sufficiently miniaturized warhead designs in order to successfully integrate them with these small missile platforms.

However, once these technical issues have been resolved, other questions remain about the eventual role of the *Arihant* in India's defense posture. Indian strategic discourse has suggested several potential missions for it, including demonstrating symbolic resolve against Chinese incursions in the Indian Ocean.<sup>33</sup> Greater political guidance is needed from the government as to the specific mission of the *Arihant*-class fleet in Indian defense, and for explicit recognition of its inherent limits as a last-resort nuclear backstop. This reflects the current issue in Indian nuclear force development of the growing lack of public correspondence between the trajectory of technical nuclear force development and the norms of restraint in the present nuclear doctrine.

#### Conclusion.

The growing diversity of India's delivery vehicles generates questions as to the continued correspondence of its nuclear posture with a concept of CMD, or whether a transition toward fielding war-fighting capabilities is taking place. Developments at the lower end of the spectrum, such as the potentially nuclearcapable Prahaar and Brahmos, threaten to blur the line between conventional and nuclear conflict for both India and potential adversaries. At the upper end of the spectrum, no range limit appears to have been set for the Agni series. A strategic defense review, including a reassessment of Indian nuclear policy, is required to clarify the Indian nuclear doctrine and posture in light of its changing delivery vehicle portfolio, and ensure India's nuclear force remains categorized as a lastresort option. The next section will look at the interactions of these nuclear force developments with those of India's two principal rivals, Pakistan and China.

## INDIA'S NUCLEAR FORCE IN THE REGIONAL CONTEXT: PAKISTAN AND CHINA

The evolving nuclear doctrine and postures of Pakistan and China, as these interact with that of India, offer little optimism at present for greater stability in their strategic relations in the years to come. Two principal developments are of particular concern. First, there is a growing blurring of conventional and nuclear thresholds along the Line of Control (LoC) between India and Pakistan, and the LAC between India and China, India and Pakistan entertain different ideas about where their bilateral nuclear threshold should be, while the growing employment of conventional ballistic missiles by India and China threaten to obscure the line between conventional and nuclear conflict. Second, the coming extension of nuclear and strategic competition into the Indian Ocean, with little in the way of naval strategic dialogue to clarify intentions and build crisis avoidance and resolution mechanisms.

#### Pakistan.

Pakistan has recently faced three major crises with India: the 1999 Kargil War, the 2001-2002 massive twin military mobilizations following the December 2001 attack on the Indian Parliament, and the 2008 Mumbai attacks. The stimulus for each of these crises was an attack upon Indian forces or territory by a militant group operating from within Pakistan, aided covertly or overtly by Pakistan's defense establishment. This situation remains the most likely trigger to another bilateral crisis.

The Indian Army's "Cold Start" concept, first publicized in 2004, involves a rapid cross-border conventional attack to hold limited areas of Pakistani territory for bargaining leverage.<sup>34</sup> The frustration that drove the Indian Army to develop the Cold Start concept, and which overwhelms Indian television news during each crisis, is rooted in the inability of India to halt the activities of Pakistan-sponsored militant groups in a way that does not threaten major war with potentially nuclear consequences.

However, seen from Pakistan, Cold Start is the newest face of the continuing perceived Indian threat to invade and dismantle its sovereignty. While the concept has never been formally adopted by the Indian Armed Forces or supported by its political leadership as official doctrine, Pakistani official and semi-official statements regularly invoke Cold Start as a core reason for why Pakistan needs a nuclear force and to continue developing new delivery platforms.<sup>35</sup>

The arrival of the Nasr 60km-range nuclear missile, designed to target a substantial Indian conventional incursion into Pakistani territory, has brought the logic of Pakistan's posture to a stage where a nuclear response can be issued to virtually any conventional Indian operation. This thinking was defined by Pakistan's National Command Authority in September 2015, following a statement by a retired senior military nuclear official earlier in the year, as "full spectrum deterrence." <sup>36</sup>

While Pakistan attempts to lower the nuclear threshold to reduce India's room to conduct any purely conventional operations, the persisting interest in Cold Start-like options within India signifies an effort to raise the nuclear threshold to create such room.<sup>37</sup> Both states hold increasingly divergent views regard-

ing where the nuclear threshold is and should lie, a trend that will heighten their risk of misperception and miscalculation in planning responses to the next bilateral crisis.

However, India and Pakistan at least have substantial experience of ground operations against each other, including a military-to-military hotline regarding current border issues. This contrasts with the thrust of the nuclear force development of India and Pakistan into the Indian Ocean, a domain where they have comparatively less operational experience against each other.

Pakistan is now endeavoring to develop a naval nuclear capability. Pakistan established a naval strategic force command in 2012, creating the logistical base for assigning future operational nuclear forces to the navy in line with the already existing army and air force strategic force commands. Indeed, the importance of the naval dimension to Pakistan's nuclear future is clear from statements by serving and retired officials. The press statement announcing the naval strategic force command described it as "the custodian of the nation's second strike capability."38 Elucidating this description, a former director of Pakistan's Strategic Plans Division, responsible for nuclear force development, has implied that Pakistan will not have a functioning second-strike capability until a naval nuclear force becomes operational. This is despite the greater numerical size of the Pakistani arsenal to that of India, and the ability of Pakistan's land-based missile force to reach all Indian targets with the forthcoming Shaheen-3 missile.39

Pakistan's existing submarine fleet, consisting of two Agosta-70 and three Agosta-90B submarines, are reaching the end of their lifespans.<sup>40</sup> In April 2015, Pakistani Prime Minister Nawaz Sharif approved the purchase of eight diesel-electric submarines from China.<sup>41</sup> Pakistani and external analysts anticipate that these submarines will host nuclear cruise missiles in the future, with the possibility that China will quietly assist in modifications to mate the missiles to the submarines.<sup>42</sup>

A pattern in naval threat perceptions surfaces here that is similar to that of nuclear threat perceptions in the India-China-Pakistan triad. While India is concerned with the threat of China denying India Ocean access to important strategic and economic points, and directs much of its naval diplomacy and force posturing against this challenge, Pakistan is concerned about India applying similar anti-access tactics to blockade or severely limit its maritime future.<sup>43</sup>

The interest of Pakistan in addressing its aging submarine fleet as a key priority, and the likely prospect of the replacement boats being nuclear-capable, could support the "asymmetric escalation" posture of Pakistan's land-based and air-based nuclear forces. This posture of asymmetric escalation intends to advance a credible nuclear counterthreat against conventional or nuclear challenges to ensure escalation dominance at each level of conflict.44 Given that Pakistan has difficulty matching most areas of Indian conventional naval strength, threatening nuclear escalation of a conventional naval standoff could help bridge this technology gap and limit Indian flexibility in this domain, as it has for the land and air vectors. Indeed, the limited range of the Babur cruise missile (350-750km), as the most likely nuclear missile to be carried aboard Pakistan's new submarine fleet, makes Indian conventional naval concentrations a suitable target. 45

While Pakistan has no experience operating an SSBN, India does not have much more. India only

began sea trials of the INS *Arihant*, the first boat of its indigenous SSBN fleet, in 2014.<sup>46</sup> This limited operational experience, and the short range of the nuclear missiles to be mated with these boats, means that their patrols will likely not stray far from national littorals at first. This elevates the prospect of the boats and their protective convoys coming into contact with each other, in a bilateral maritime environment that is both tense and undefined in terms of boundaries to be defended.

Given that India and Pakistan have little experience of this kind of nuclear competition, contingencies will have to be resolved and learned from as they arise. The combination of the interaction between India's assured retaliation and Pakistan's asymmetric escalation postures, plus the challenges arising from the general naval competition described above, prompts several difficult questions: Will either state attempt naval area denial strategies in a nuclear environment? In line with Pakistan's asymmetric escalation posture, will it issue nuclear threats and signals to unwelcome Indian conventional naval incursions? Finally, Pakistan's general naval plans are partly driven by the need to create more territorial strategic depth; the same ambition that drives its longstanding interest in influencing events and creating friendly grounds in Afghanistan. 47 If Pakistan attempts to expand the patrol routes and general aegis of its naval projection, how will India respond to this?

India's nuclear forces already hold the range and destructive capacity to target Pakistani territory. The persistence of the Indian debate on Cold Start-like options reflects that Indian strategic analysts have greater confidence in India's nuclear capabilities than in the adequacy of India's nuclear doctrine to deter Pakistan.

This tendency is reversed in Indian strategic perceptions of its other major rival, China. There is greater confidence (though not universal) in the suitability of India's nuclear doctrine for deterring China than in India's nuclear force capabilities.

#### China.

With conventional superiority over Pakistan, much of India's nuclear planning today is directed toward China. India's most recent missile, the Agni-V, has been developed with Chinese east coast targets in mind.<sup>48</sup> India's emerging *Arihant*-class SSBN fleet is designed to ensure second-strike capacity, but is also often spoken about in India as an additional signal of general naval resolve against Chinese conventional projection into the Indian Ocean.<sup>49</sup>

China has a deep-seated interest in conventionally armed ballistic and cruise missiles. A recent assessment estimates that the Second Artillery Force, the corps of China's military charged with the operation of nuclear forces, possesses around seven times the number of conventional ballistic and cruise missiles as nuclear missiles.<sup>50</sup> This generates ambiguity around the threshold between conventional and nuclear use, and renders it more difficult for adversary forces to determine the true mission of an incoming missile until the moment of impact.

Indian defense planners and strategic analysts are concerned with a perceived growing asymmetry between Indian and Chinese conventional capabilities. While China is not stationing new forces along the India border, it is improving transport links to the border from existing military bases in China's interior and alongside the border. Former Indian Defense Minister

A.K. Antony assessed in 2011 that these efforts had included construction of a 58,000-km road system and development of five airfields.<sup>51</sup>

The Indian Government is raising new conventional forces to meet this challenge. Two new Indian Army divisions—the 56 and 71 Mountain Divisions—encompassing around 35,000 troops, are being raised in Arunachal Pradesh. The divisions are equipped with T-90 tanks, normally used for penetrating assault, and artillery.<sup>52</sup> A more ambitious plan is the creation of a Mountain Strike Corps, originally designed with a total manpower strength of around 90,000. Consisting of three Indian Army divisions, this new 17 Corps would be the first such unit designed specifically to launch major strike missions into Chinese territory.<sup>53</sup>

However, these conventional force development programs are being hindered by continuing dysfunctions within the Indian defense policymaking system.<sup>54</sup> The Indian Government has allocated 61 new planned roads along the China border, totaling 3,410km, for construction by its Border Roads Organization. As of May 2015, only 19 of these roads had been completed.<sup>55</sup> Meanwhile, progress in raising the Mountain Strike Corps has been hindered by insufficient funding. These difficulties forced Defense Minister Manohar Parrikar to reduce the planned strength of the corps to 35,000 soldiers in April 2015. It is uncertain as of mid-2015 if even this reduced corps will be ready by the targeted deadline of 2021-2022.<sup>56</sup>

Thus, there are continuing doubts within India regarding the strength of its conventional deterrence against China. A senior Indian Army planner has predicted that the corps "will be yet another immobile, inadequately equipped formation." However, despite these difficulties, it is important to note the under-

lying intention to field credible capabilities for striking into Chinese territory. This intention extends to commissioning new and potentially nuclear-capable platforms. Combined with these perceived shortcomings of India's conventional deterrence, these plans could lead to a growing emphasis on nuclear weapons in India's approach to the border.

The China challenge is generating a blurring between conventional and nuclear platforms and missions within India's strategic planning and thinking. This issue will be magnified by India's commissioning of its own forward strike platforms. Several of these platforms are nuclear-capable or reportedly so, including the Prahaar, Brahmos, and Su-30MKI multirole fighter.

The Prahaar is being commissioned by the Indian Army. The Army will also induct at least four Brahmos regiments, with at least one of these regiments to be stationed in Arunachal Pradesh. A new variant of the Brahmos, the Block-III, is designed with a steep-dive capability that can reach targets on the rear side of a mountain. The Block-III is intended for induction into the Mountain Strike Corps.<sup>58</sup> Sukhois are being stationed at the Tezpur and Chabua airbases in Assam state, close to the eastern LAC region, and at Bareilly in Uttar Pradesh, near the central region.<sup>59</sup>

The intention of Indian defense planners to strike as far as possible into China, which underpins the development of these missile platforms alongside further-reaching vehicles such as the Agni-V, further creates issues for escalation control. With escalatory pressures likely to beset both India and China early in a conflict as both sides seek dominance through further-reaching strike platforms, where are the vertical limiting points that will mark mutually recognized

barriers between small and major conventional conflict, or between conventional and nuclear conflict?<sup>60</sup>

Indeed, a retired Indian Army officer has argued that the army must:

build in suitable 'exit points' in the unfolding of its operation, such as prior to launch of pivot corps offensive resources, prior to launch of strike corps, prior to break out of enemy operational depth and prior to developing a threat to terminal objectives . . . <sup>61</sup>

Indian conventional force commanders also reportedly categorize all adversary stationary or mobile missile launchers as "legitimate targets" regardless of their potential nuclear missions, and do not feel obliged to seek prior political authorization to strike these targets.<sup>62</sup> An Indian attack on Chinese nuclear facilities or units, whether Indian forces originally intended to strike a specifically nuclear target or not, could escalate dangerously and further cloud the position of both states on the conventional-nuclear threshold.

Similarly, a rapidly-changing domain of Sino-Indian strategic competition is in the maritime sphere. China has held a long-standing technical and political interest in fielding an SSBN fleet. A recent analysis of Chinese naval discourse found a recurring perception of developing an SSBN fleet as a core long-term objective of the People's Liberation Army (PLA) Navy, and an essential element of naval projection in more general terms. A new fleet of Jin-class SSBNs are presently entering service. Up to five Jin-class boats are planned, and a 2015 Pentagon report predicts that the first of these will begin deterrent patrols in 2016.

These developments have an impact in Indian security discourse that echoes the fear of naval blockade with which Indian maritime expansion is greeted in Pakistani discourse. The "string of pearls" concept, first pioneered by an American defense contracting firm, has become a principal frame by which Indian analysts view Chinese maritime nuclear and conventional projection.<sup>65</sup>

While the realities of such Chinese intentions are disputed, this fear of Chinese nuclear and naval projection has an effect on Indian perceptions on the role of the *Arihant*. While India's nuclear doctrine refers to the triad of land, air, and sea-launched nuclear forces as fulfilling a second-strike posture guided by an NFU policy, Indian naval and nuclear discourse has a frequent tendency to suggest that the *Arihant* can serve an additional role and deter general Chinese naval projection. This is despite the fact that the *Arihant* is technically designed and politically intended to serve only as a last-resort deterrent, and is not suited to be the spear of a blockade-breaking Indian conventional naval offensive.

# The Pakistan-China Strategic Partnership.

Further complicating the regional picture for New Delhi is the fact that Islamabad and Beijing, while posing two idiosyncratic security challenges to India, have an extensive record of economic and defense cooperation targeted at complicating India's rise. While the two states do not always act in lockstep in every aspect of their anti-India defense planning and operations, they still share a multifaceted and strengthening strategic partnership. This has included substantive nuclear proliferation and ambitious infrastructure and defense projects. The regional strategic picture cannot be completed without an analysis of the effects of this partnership.

Pakistan's military and civilian nuclear programs have long benefited from Chinese technological and economic assistance. A U.S. intelligence report in the late 1990s attested that China was the "principal supplier" for Pakistan's military nuclear program. Fast Chinese military nuclear assistance to Pakistan has reportedly encompassed transfers of uranium hexafluoride gas intended for weapons-grade uranium production; weapons-grade uranium itself; a nuclear weapon design; complete M-11 short-range ballistic missiles; and missile components. A 2011 U.S. intelligence report to Congress stated that "entities" within China were still engaged in proliferating "a variety of missile-related items" to Pakistan.

China has also invested in Pakistan's civil nuclear energy program. Recent developments have included the construction of the Chasma-2 reactor (operational since 2011) and the Chasma-3 and Chasma-4 reactors (under construction since 2011). These reactor projects have been supported by significant Chinese financing. China is also engaged with Pakistan in building two reactors near Karachi, providing 82% of the projects' financing. There are further reports of China studying a potential fifth Chasma reactor. Given that the Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG) practices an embargo on nuclear technology transfers to Pakistan, the Chasma-3 and Chasma-4 contracts have been criticized by Washington as "inconsistent" with China's membership in the NSG. Given that China's membership in the NSG.

Islamabad and Beijing are engaged in several other economic and defense initiatives. Beijing committed \$46 billion toward establishing a "China-Pakistan Economic Corridor" in April 2015, which focuses primarily upon infrastructure and energy projects in Pakistan. A key objective of the project is to develop

infrastructure for transporting oil and gas from the Gwadar port in Pakistan to Kashgar in the Xinjiang region of China.<sup>70</sup> The sheer scale of this funding devoted to Pakistan underlines the depth of Chinese commitment to the strategic partnership.

Other recent initiatives include the aforementioned Pakistani submarine deal with China, as well as Pakistan's commitment to use China's Beidou satellite navigation system and allow China to build a Beidou facility in Pakistan.<sup>71</sup> Indeed, the strategic partnership appears to be hardening. Younger Chinese South Asia experts tend to support a robust relationship with Pakistan, with one expert noting that their enthusiasm for deepening the strategic partnership contrasts with their older peers, who tend to argue for "balance" toward India and Pakistan.<sup>72</sup>

The hardening Pakistan-China strategic partnership has implications for India and for U.S. regional interests. In the context of an absence of trilateral strategic dialogue, these developments—including the apparent continuing Chinese missile technology proliferation to Pakistan—could potentially escalate Indian conventional and nuclear threat perceptions and thus form another driver of regional strategic instability.

Also, similar to the tendency of U.S. diplomats and defense planners to view the strategic partnership with India in terms of how it can be directed to complicate the rise of China in the Asia-Pacific, their Indian counterparts may increasingly view the U.S. strategic partnership in terms of how it can be directed at undermining this strengthening China-Pakistan relationship. For example, a retired Indian foreign secretary, remarking on the implications of the recent proposed Chinese reactor sales to Pakistan, has argued:

Our strategic partnership with the US will lose meaning if the US once again overlooks nuclear cooperation between our two adversaries avowedly intended to counter the strategic advantage India has ostensibly obtained through the India-US deal.<sup>73</sup>

The importance to future regional stability of the changing China-Pakistan strategic relationship, India's responses to it, and the question of the degree to which the United States will become involved in politically or technologically assisting such Indian responses, should therefore not be overlooked.

#### Conclusion.

The task of managing stable nuclear relations within the India-China-Pakistan triad will therefore face several challenges in the coming years, as all three states integrate new nuclear platforms into their force posture and respond to those of the others. These challenges can be grouped into two main categories: the growing ambiguity between conventional and nuclear missiles and missions; and the prospect of naval nuclear competition amidst the high priority each state attaches to fielding a viable nuclear-armed deterrent and ensuring substantial freedom of movement for its naval projection in an increasingly congested Indian Ocean.

The absence of substantive bilateral or trilateral strategic dialogue on these topics amplifies these challenges. This lack of dialogue limits opportunities for each state to gain a clear understanding of the nuclear intentions of the others, in order to construct risk reduction and crisis management mechanisms and to develop clear-sighted strategic planning based upon

these inputs. A senior Indian official has highlighted the importance of this objective in strategic relations with China:

With China, there is scope for working together on the particular aspect of reducing salience of nuclear weapons. They have a no-first-use posture, so do we. So that creates a commonality...So at some stage I see us following from that, with let's say a detargeting arrangement so we don't target each other with weapons, and some kind of confidence-building dialog.<sup>74</sup>

Without efforts in this direction in such a fluid environment, the risk of misperception or miscalculation affecting the crisis decision-making of India, Pakistan and China will likely increase. The next section will examine the nuclear doctrinal debate within India as it processes these changing strategic developments.

# INDIAN NUCLEAR DOCTRINAL DEVELOPMENTS

India's nuclear doctrine has not been publicly revised since 2003. However, there is a growing debate within India regarding the continued suitability of its two main principles – NFU and massive retaliation – for the strategic challenges India faces. This section will outline the history of India's nuclear doctrinal development since 1998 and survey the current debate on future doctrinal approaches. While there are no signs at the time of this writing that the doctrine will be officially revised in the near future, doubts regarding the validity of the current doctrine and calls for a more flexible nuclear approach persist within India. A new doctrine should be developed; however, it should be part of a wider strategic defense review that clari-

fies the comparative roles of conventional and nuclear forces in Indian defense, and reiterates the latter as a last-resort option for national survival.

## Indian Nuclear Doctrine, 1998-2003.

Following its nuclear tests conducted in May 1998, India decided upon a doctrine described as "credible minimum deterrence." However, as Rajesh Rajagopalan has argued, CMD is more of a statement of nuclear force posture rather than of doctrine. Force posture defines the structure of nuclear forces, while "doctrine," or the ideological component of nuclear policy, defines the set of conditions under which nuclear weapons shall be used.

India's doctrine consists of three broad principles. First, at the declaratory level, India has articulated a vision where nuclear weapons are "more an instrument of politics rather than a military instrument of war-fighting."79 In fact, India had abjured the idea of nuclear war fighting from the very beginning. Potential nuclear strategies can include: offensive disarming of the adversary through "bolt from the blue" nuclear strikes; defensively denying an enemy a conventional battlefield advantage it enjoys through demonstration shots or use of tactical nuclear weapons (TNWs); or simply using the threat of assured retaliation through nuclear weapons to deter an adversary from using nuclear weapons to blackmail or coerce the defendant. India's avowed doctrine has squarely rested with the third option.80

Second, India adheres to a policy of no-first-use (NFU) of nuclear weapons.<sup>81</sup> For Indian decision-makers, for both political and military reasons, NFU has appeared to be a risk worth taking. NFU comported well with India's overall nuclear philosophy that nuclear weapons could never be used in the battlefield. Since nuclear weapons were only for deterrence, any first use was out of the question. This policy also radiated the image of a responsible and restrained nuclear power.

The third important aspect of the ideological component of New Delhi's nuclear deterrence was therefore centered on India's responses to the threat of use of nuclear weapons by its adversaries or actual use of nuclear weapons in case deterrence breaks down. <sup>82</sup> India's nuclear doctrine maintains an assured retaliation posture. <sup>83</sup> The posture of assured retaliation is based on the premise that deterrence works on the logic of punishment: The threat of retaliation maintains deterrence. An assured retaliation strategy does not entail an immediate response to the use of nuclear weapons by the adversary.

In the period between the 1998 tests and the declaration of India's official nuclear doctrine on January 4, 2003, the definitions of NFU and the posture of assured retaliation underwent some shifts. From a strict NFU policy in 1999, India had by 2003 conditioned its NFU pledge by declaring that it may retain the right to respond with nuclear weapons in case its territory or its armed forces anywhere in the world were attacked by chemical or biological weapons. On the issue of quantum of punishment, India's retaliatory strategy moved toward a more muscular approach. The volume of retaliation took an ascendant trajectory, from "adequate response" in December 1998, to "punitive"

retaliation" in August 1999,<sup>87</sup> and finally to "massive retaliation" in January 2003.<sup>88</sup> However, there have been no further official revisions since then, and Indian analysts argue that both NFU and assured retaliation continue to define India's nuclear doctrine.

### The Current Doctrinal Firmament.

In the recent past, four developments in India's external and internal environments have started a process of doubt and debate around India's nuclear doctrine. First, Indian nuclear and conventional strategies have not been able to adequately answer the challenge of Pakistani-sponsored sub-conventional warfare in the subcontinent.<sup>89</sup> Second, the increasing volume and sophistication of Pakistan's nuclear arsenal, and especially its development of TNWs, have created doubts in Indian strategic circles regarding the credibility of New Delhi's nuclear deterrent.<sup>90</sup> Third, Chinese nuclear force modernization has also generated additional pressure on India's nuclear forces, increasing the perceived deterrence gap between the two.<sup>91</sup>

Lastly, India's own growing strategic capabilities, as outlined in the previous sections, are challenging the doctrine. Demonstrations of technological capability have further been accompanied with doctrinal statements by senior defense scientists that are not in strict conformity with India's avowed nuclear doctrine. All these factors—the increasing lethality and range of Pakistan's arsenal, India's inability to resolve the Pakistani conventional-nuclear dilemma, China's nuclear modernization, and the growing sophistication of India's nuclear capabilities—have ignited a domestic debate in India over the need to revise the doctrine.

The fear of Pakistan's increasing nuclear arsenal led Jaswant Singh—India's former External Affairs and Defense Minister—to stir a doctrinal debate in the Indian Parliament in March 2011.<sup>93</sup> Calling upon the government to revisit India's nuclear doctrine, he argued that the:

policy framework that the NDA (National Democratic Alliance) devised in 1998 is very greatly in need of revision because the situation that warranted the enunciation of the policy of 'no-first-use' or 'non-use against non-nuclear weapons,' 'credible deterrence with minimum force,' etc. has long been overtaken by events.<sup>94</sup>

Rather than continuing with "yesterday's policy," the need was to address the current problems confronting India.

Former commanders of the Strategic Nuclear Forces (SFC) have also joined this debate. In an article written for *Force* magazine in June 2014, Lt. Gen. B.S. Nagal argued that it is time for a dispassionate and critical evaluation of the [nuclear] doctrine. It like Jaswant Singh, Nagal attacked some of the fundamental premises of Indian nuclear doctrine—NFU and massive retaliation—claiming that even when such ideas made sense in the post-1998 period, the changes in the strategic environment necessitate a review of the doctrine.

Civilian strategic analysts have also joined this chorus of voices. As P.R. Chari, a noted strategic thinker and former head of the Ministry of Defence think tank Institute of Defence Studies and Analyses argued, shifts in India's strategic environment have provided "valid ground to revisit India's nuclear doctrine." Such doctrinal discourse was given a push in

April 2014 when the then national opposition party, the Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP), suggested in its manifesto that it would "revise and update" India's nuclear doctrine.<sup>98</sup>

The two most important points of the current discussion around the nuclear doctrine are India's NFU pledge and its policy of massive retaliation. These precepts were fundamental to India's nuclear thinking when the doctrinal plans were first conceived in the post-1998 period. In the current strategic churning over nuclear doctrine, they are also the most debated.

### The NFU Debate.

The idea that the NFU policy has assisted India in projecting itself as a responsible and restrained nuclear power is accepted by most Indian analysts. 99 Being essentially defensive, the NFU policy has helped in "reassuring globally that India is not an aggressive power." 100 Tangible benefits have also accompanied this general acceptance of India's responsible nuclear behavior by the international community, most evident in the civil nuclear cooperation agreement with the United States. In some sense, India's accommodation into the global nuclear order was facilitated by such nuclear restraint.

However, as critics now argue, the challenges posed by the evolving strategic situation far outweigh the soft power benefits accrued by the "passivity" of the NFU pledge. First, an NFU pledge allows the adversary to carry out "large scale destruction" even before a massive retaliation can be launched against it. In the early years of the subcontinent's nuclearization, the destructive potential of Pakistani strategic assets was curtailed by the range of its ballistic missiles and

its limited nuclear arsenal. Today, Pakistan claims the ability to target not only the whole of continental India, but also far off islands in the Andaman Sea. Pakistan's nuclear arsenal is one of fastest developing in the world. In the words of a former SFC commander, imperiling the populace through an NFU pledge is extremely undemocratic, especially when the "Indian public is not in sync with the government's policy and the nation is not psychologically prepared." <sup>103</sup>

Second, even when Pakistan has not professed a first strike (pre-emptive strike) option but has only declared a first use option (defensive use of nuclear weapons in the battlefield), decision-makers in New Delhi cannot guarantee that in the fog of war, such distinctions would remain intact: "[I]f an adversary is to initiate a nuclear war then it must be such that it concludes on its own terms."104 The nature of Pakistan's TNW deployment adds fire to this uncertainty; under the threat of the "use them or lose them" scenario in case of a Indian armored assault on the international border, Islamabad may be tempted to avail its battlefield nuclear forces and launch an all-out nuclear attack against India. Indeed, under the Indian nuclear doctrine, even adversary use of TNWs would be met with a massive Indian response leading to unacceptable damage.

Third, an NFU policy also restricts India's military options; it cannot attrite the enemy's strategic assets through selective counter-strike targeting of its nuclear forces. <sup>105</sup> As Chari argues, "Pakistan is sure that India will not target its TNW's with its own nuclear missiles." <sup>106</sup> There is also a moral argument against the NFU policy: To deliberately constrain India's military options is both strategically dangerous, because it gives the advantage of initiative to the enemy, and is also "morally wrong" because "the leadership has no

right to place its population at peril without exhausting other options and only opting for the NFU."107

Fourth, pre-emption of Pakistan's use of TNWs is gaining ground among those who advocate a first use policy; a prominent Indian think tank has even justified first use in case Indian decision-makers acquire credible information on Pakistan preparing for a nuclear attack. Such pre-emption may not be necessarily through nuclear weapons. An ex-SFC commander has argued that India should look forward to employing select conventional hardware that tracks and targets nuclear forces, because answers to the strategic situation in the subcontinent lay not just in the promise of disproportionate retaliation, but also in the credible ability to pre-empt and counter its use.

Fifth, the NFU policy has hardly helped to reduce the trust deficit with Pakistan. Instead, it has only bolstered Pakistan's urge to support terrorism against India, as the former is sure that India will not resort to nuclear use against Islamabad's subversive activities. <sup>110</sup> As one expert argues:

this policy [NFU] articulation frees Pakistan of the uncertainty and angst that India might contemplate the pre-emptive use of nuclear weapons to deal with terrorist attacks or limited conventional strikes by Pakistan.<sup>111</sup>

Though other concerns regarding the credibility of nuclear first use against chemical and biological weapons are also often aired in the Indian debate,<sup>112</sup> the aforementioned arguments form the most common and strategically informed case for revocation of the NFU policy.

What the critics have advocated for is adopting a new form of ambiguity around India's nuclear use policy. Maintaining such ambiguity would give India more options for the government to decide at its discretion, such as pre-emption; launch on warning; launch on launch; or NFU.<sup>113</sup> It would also certainly undermine the current comfort that Pakistan has with India's existing NFU policy.

However, such a move would likely bring several political and strategic costs for India. Adopting a more assertive nuclear approach toward Pakistan would only escalate its India threat perceptions and commensurate conventional and nuclear developments and positioning along its borders with India. This response could also be seen from China.

More broadly, ending the NFU policy could significantly damage India's long-sought international image as a "responsible nuclear power." This image is a major foundation upon which India's strategic relationship with the United States; its success in obtaining a waiver from NSG sanctions; and prospective permanent membership in the United Nations Security Council (UNSC) and NSG have all been built. A retired Indian Army officer and nuclear expert commented that the present American official perception of India as a responsible nuclear power has been achieved through Indian nuclear policies such as:

the doctrine, the lack of rhetoric, no threats being held out to countries like Pakistan, credible minimum deterrence, no-first-use, no move towards tactical nuclear weapons.<sup>114</sup>

These substantial costs would have to be weighed against the above benefits of nuclear flexibility to be gained from ending India's NFU policy.

### Massive Retaliation.

In the official pronouncement of the nuclear doctrine in 2003, India postulated its retaliatory posture as one of massive retaliation. This was a shift away from the 1999 draft nuclear doctrine, which had depicted India's retaliatory posture as one of punitive retaliation. Jaswant Singh later termed this a posture of assured retaliation. The shift was palpable because massive retaliation translated into certainty of an ultimate response carrying the entire weight of India's nuclear arsenal; punitive or assured retaliation, on the other hand, had some inbuilt flexibility when it came to the quantum of punishment India would direct toward an adversary for having used nuclear weapons first.

Critics now argue that the "unrealistic certitude" of massive response suffers from huge credibility problems. 116 A retired senior Indian naval officer and nuclear expert argued, "massive retaliation was a discredited doctrine even during the Cold War." 117 The most likely use of nuclear weapons in South Asia pertains to the scenario of Pakistan availing its TNWs against Indian Armed Forces. Such low-level nuclear use, even when deemed as first use of nuclear weapons, cannot believably invite massive retaliation from India; as analysts note, it "defies logic to threaten an adversary with nuclear annihilation to deter use of TNWs." 118

An additional but related issue with the doctrine of massive retaliation is the issue of proportionality of the use of force. To threaten extinction of an enemy, which is inherent in the policy of massive retaliation against low yield, local use of battlefield nuclear weapons goes against the logic of proportionality of response.<sup>119</sup> Beyond the credibility-proportionality dilemma, Pakistan's vast nuclear assets likely could not be fully eliminated, even after a massive strike. This could invite a similar all-out Pakistani nuclear attack upon India. It thus smacks of irrationality for India to invite unacceptable damage upon itself in response to adversary use of TNWs.<sup>120</sup> It is also, as some argue, immoral to endanger one's populace with counterannihilation.<sup>121</sup>

However, most important is the issue of political will: Would Indian decision-makers be ready to walk the talk in case the adversary resorts to nuclear first use? The issue of political resolve is particularly problematic for a policy of massive retaliation, because most critics believe that the Indian political class is highly risk-averse. Increasingly, the strategic community is growing skeptical of whether "when it comes to the nuclear issue, the political class will have sufficient gumption to ensure assured retaliation." This averseness to political risk was manifest in India's response to crisis situations in the past, whether it was the Kargil War, the Parliament attack and military mobilization crisis of 2001-2002, or the more recent Mumbai attacks. The property of the more recent Mumbai attacks.

Given these problems with the doctrine of massive retaliation, skeptics have argued for a number of other options. The common thinking behind these options, as described by one analyst, is to "settle for less than punishing Pakistan 'massively' for its temerity to use nukes first." India's response to the breakdown of deterrence must not be informed by objectives of "revenge seeking" and "venting rage" as they "have no place in the decision matrix." Using logic first propounded by former Indian Chief of Army Staff, K. Sundarji, the idea is to terminate nuclear hostili-

ties at the lowest level possible through direct political intervention. Therefore, the need is to dilute the quantum of punishment in the doctrine to the earlier posture of punitive retaliation. This may provide the Indian decision-makers the much-needed flexibility to deal with Pakistan's low-level use of TNWs. If flexibility of response is the solution to various problems arising out of the massive retaliation doctrine, some have argued that "how India should retaliate to a nuclear first strike" must be left to the "discretion of the Prime Minister."126 However, even critics of massive retaliation admit that adopting a more flexible retaliatory doctrine at this stage may send the wrong signals to Pakistan and other adversaries.<sup>127</sup> India is, therefore, caught between a rock and a hard place when it comes to its retaliatory posture.

## The Government Response: Staying the Course.

The responses from the current BJP government (2014-present) and the previous United Progressive Alliance (UPA) government (2004-2014) to the above arguments have been to reinforce India's existing nuclear doctrine. Just a day after Jaswant Singh raised doubts on India's nuclear doctrine in parliament, the government quickly responded to his criticisms. A government statement held that there was "no change" in India's nuclear doctrine, and that as far as "Pakistan's increasing nuclear arsenal" was concerned, the Indian Government was taking "effective steps to safeguard India's security and defense interests consistent with our doctrine of credible minimum nuclear deterrent." 128

Ambassador Shyam Saran also gave a substantial speech on India's nuclear doctrine in April 2013. 129

Though he claimed to have spoken in an individual capacity, the speech is nevertheless widely viewed within India as explaining official views. Saran was then the head of the Indian National Security Advisory Board (NSAB), held various prestigious appointments in the UPA government, and was considered close to the ruling elite. A noted strategic columnist observed that "Saran was placing on record India's official nuclear posture with the full concurrence of the highest levels of nuclear policymakers in New Delhi." <sup>131</sup>

This impression was further validated because Saran tried to rebut many of the domestic criticisms that had enveloped India's nuclear doctrine in the last few years, especially regarding the strategic problem posed by Pakistan's TNWs and doubts around the credibility of India's massive retaliation posture. Emphasizing "India's continued insistence on the central tenet of its nuclear doctrine," Saran argued that irrespective of the development of TNWs by Pakistan, India recognizes no such labels on nuclear weapons. 132 All nuclear use in the subcontinent would be strategic because any nuclear use by Pakistan-TNWs or otherwise – would be approved at the highest level of political decision-making. India's response, Saran underlined, "if it is attacked with such weapons," would be "massive and designed to inflict unacceptable damage on the adversary."133

At present, the government does not appear to harbor any plans for revision of the doctrine. Despite the inclusion of the pledge to revise and update the doctrine in the BJP 2014 electoral manifesto, Prime Minister candidate Narendra Modi moved to rule out any change to the NFU policy soon after the manifesto was released. Modi presented the NFU policy and the larger Indian nuclear doctrine as a broader expression

of the legacy of former Prime Minister A.B. Vajpayee, as well as being symbolic of Indian cultural values dating back to Gandhi and Buddha.<sup>134</sup>

After becoming Prime Minister, Modi repeated his earlier pledge of continuing with India's existing nuclear doctrine. When questioned by Japanese journalists in August 2014 regarding the BJP election manifesto promise of changing the doctrine, he argued:

While every government naturally takes into account the latest assessment of strategic scenarios and makes adjustments as necessary, there is a tradition of national consensus and continuity on such issues. I can tell you that currently, we are not taking any initiative for a review of our nuclear doctrine.<sup>135</sup>

The strength of official conservativism regarding the Indian nuclear doctrine is further demonstrated by the BJP ignoring calls by its influential Hindu nationalist ideological partner, the Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh (RSS), to revise the doctrine. 136

The remarkable continuity, which underlines India's doctrinal journey since it first tested nuclear weapons in May 1998, is indeed perplexing. More so because the doctrine has tolerated the pressure of the changing security environment, organizational impulses within the military, technological sophistication of its arsenal, growing discontent among the strategic elites on the existing doctrine, and the change of government at the center. In fact, three different prime ministers have affirmed the same doctrinal principles over a period of 18 years. Some changes did accompany India's nuclear doctrine, as was the case in dilution of the NFU pledge and shift from punitive retaliation to massive retaliation in 2003. However, the main tenets of the philosophy underlying India's

nuclear doctrine have remained the same. These are: first, that nuclear weapons are political instruments to deter nuclear blackmail or the use of nuclear weapons rather than tools of warfighting; second, that India's national interests are best served by an NFU policy; and finally that India would adopt a purely retaliatory nuclear strategy even when it may suffer heavily from first use of nuclear weapons against it.

Though it is hard to pinpoint precisely the reasons behind such continuity, it is evident in the arguments presented by the votaries of the current nuclear doctrine that changes in the NFU policy and massive retaliation may not help in answering the problems that currently confront New Delhi. Inserting purposeful ambiguity into India's nuclear use policy may drive India toward an arms race, and would also force a more ready nuclear arsenal entailing hair trigger alerts and launch-on-warning postures, a scenario, which does not brook much favor among India's political class. 137 Moving away from an assured retaliation posture to graduated use would also entail nuclear warfighting a futile exercise. As one retired diplomat has argued, "controlled nuclear war between India and Pakistan is impossible."138 This would also lead to a fundamental reorientation in India's views on nuclear weapons from being political tools for ensuring deterrence to military instruments of warfighting. 139 However, one of the most important yet undermentioned factor is that many in India continue to view its nuclear doctrine as a statement of its unique nuclear philosophy: one that underlines responsibility and restraint as the basic guiding principles not only of its nuclear behavior but also its historical world view. 140 This has also helped India to make inroads into the global nuclear regime evident by its unique status "as a responsible

state with advanced nuclear technology"—as close to the status of a recognized nuclear weapons state (NWS) under the Nonproliferation Treaty (NPT) as a non-NPT member can get; it has achieved this through the Indo-U.S. nuclear deal. 141 The doctrine therefore is not just a military statement; it is also a pitch for Indian foreign policy. Nuclear weapons "impose immense responsibility and demand prudence and sobriety in how we conduct ourselves in the community of nations." 142

## Conclusion.

While it appears that doctrinal revision in the near future is unlikely, this does not alleviate the concerns by strategic experts within India regarding its credibility to deter the changing threats posed by Pakistan and China. Many of these threats, as outlined in the previous section, focus on deterring sub-conventional warfare or navigating a growing blurring of conventional and nuclear thresholds. The presence of these sub-conventional and conventional challenges in the Indian nuclear debate highlights the need for India to conduct a public strategic defense review that clearly structures the spectrum of threats that India faces and the specific role of conventional or nuclear forces toward each threat. Such an exercise would include a reexamination of India's nuclear doctrine, highlight that nuclear weapons are retained solely as a last resort option to prevent national annihilation, and assign stronger conventional forces to meet other challenges. The strategic debate on the quantum of retaliation an adversary can expect from India-whether massive or punitive-could also be addressed through this process.

The full implications of these developments for U.S. interests will be analyzed in a later section. The

next section will explore India's global nonproliferation and disarmament approaches, an important element of its diplomacy as a rising power.

# INDIAN NONPROLIFERATION AND DISARMAMENT APPROACHES

In the past, India's approach toward the global nonproliferation and disarmament policy agenda has emphasized its support for its root objectives: To limit the spread of nuclear weapons and reduce their salience in state defense policies toward eventual disarmament. However, India has traditionally combined this support with a robust critique of principal international structures through which these objectives are sought, especially the NPT and Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty (CTBT). India's formal prohibitive objection to the NPT as instituting an arbitrary and discriminatory system of legitimate and illegitimate nuclear weapons possessors remains. 143 India's traditional criticism of the CTBT as containing inadequate disarmament commitments also stands, although a senior Indian official has commented that:

if we were to have a situation where the US would ratify the treaty, if China would ratify the treaty, then that would be a different situation that we would have to look at.<sup>144</sup>

India also advocates a global NFU agreement, while pursuing a stricter disarmament policy than the United States, urging international agreement of a time-bound global disarmament commitment.<sup>145</sup>

However, outside these remaining disputes, there has been a growing convergence of United States and

Indian nonproliferation policy since 1998. India and the United States both: support a Fissile Material Cutoff Treaty based upon banning future fissile material production; favor practice of a voluntary testing moratorium; call for North Korean nuclear disarmament; and advocate for a negotiated peaceful solution to the issues raised by Iran's nuclear program.

This section will focus on two recent sources of difficulty in U.S.-India relations regarding nonproliferation policy. These are the varying levels of commitment by the United States and India to preventing an Iranian bomb, and the continuing challenge of securing Indian membership in the NSG. Analyzing these topics will highlight lessons for managing the bilateral strategic relationship.

#### The Iranian Nuclear Issue.

The United States, with little post-1979 political or economic connections with Iran, has recently viewed its engagement with Tehran mainly through the prism of resolving the nuclear issue. Washington has consistently pressed New Delhi to support and implement strong political and economic sanctions against Tehran. However, while Washington has very few other interests (such as mutual interest in a stable Afghanistan) in its strategic relationship with Tehran, this is not the case for India-Iran relations.

For India, Iran is a necessary hydrocarbon source; a crucial and like-minded partner in stabilizing Afghanistan; a fellow member of the Non-Aligned Movement; and, in the words of a former Indian Minister of External Affairs, a "gateway for India to Central Asia" and India's energy and security interests in that broader region. <sup>146</sup> India therefore has far greater

comparative strategic and economic investments than the United States in their overall relationships with Iran. This prohibits adopting a single-issue diplomatic approach, as the United States has largely done.

Since the revelation by Iranian dissidents of the concealed Iranian Natanz uranium enrichment and Arak heavy water reactor facilities in August 2002, and subsequent demands by the United States, International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) and other states that Iran remove the resultant concerns surrounding its nuclear intentions, India has adopted a stance focused upon "safeguarding its interest in preserving ties with both Washington and Tehran." This entails rhetorically supporting a peaceful solution to the issue through dialogue, while avoiding direct involvement in negotiations. <sup>148</sup>

However, India has still proven receptive to direct U.S. pressure regarding Iranian policy measures, especially after the Indo-U.S. nuclear deal. In fact, as one study on India's nuclear nonproliferation behavior post the declaration of Indo-U.S. negotiations on the Civilian Nuclear Agreement in July 2005 suggests, India did make some concessions to closely "align its nuclear security policy with the [United States]."149 These concessions came in various forms. Under heavy U.S. lobbying, the Indian government voted for condemnatory IAEA resolutions against Iran in September 2005, February 2006, and November 2009. 150 When India joined the UN Security Council in 2011 as a non-permanent member for a term of two years, it supported punitive sanctions against Tehran per UNSC Resolution 1984.<sup>151</sup> Despite its pressing hydrocarbon import needs, India also reduced its Iranian crude oil imports from 21 million metric tonnes in 2009-2010 to 11 million metric tonnes in 2014-2015.

India cut nearly a third of Iranian oil imports following a visit to New Delhi by then U.S. Secretary of State Hillary Clinton in May 2012, during which she had concentrated talks on urging such a measure. 152 For New Delhi to consistently vote against Iran in the IAEA and UNSC while following the U.S. sanctions on oil trade with Tehran was not an easy policy decision; as the Indian foreign minister would claim in 2012, maintaining the balance "between the expectations of the international community and our friendship with Iran" had come at a cost and India had sacrificed a lot in aligning itself with the West. 153 For Iran, India's strategic moves on nonproliferation had engendered major differences between the two countries.<sup>154</sup> Such realignment in India's policy on Iran would not have been possible without an India-U.S. nuclear deal. As Ambassador Shyam Saran put it, "U.S. influenced India's vote on Iran."155

Not without reason, India welcomed the announcement of both the April 2015 Lausanne draft framework agreement and the July 2015 Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action.<sup>156</sup> The most immediate relief would be on the restrictions India had to face importing crude oil from Iran. With the relaxation of sanctions, relief for India would come in terms of not only energy imports but also the larger trade equation between the two countries that had suffered drastically under the sanctions regime. As an Indian official argued in the aftermath of the July agreement, "significant withdrawal of sanctions" could immensely benefit India-Iran "economic engagement." 157 Sanctions on Iran had also complicated India's strategy in Afghanistan.<sup>158</sup> With the U.S.-Iran nuclear deal, not only India but also the West would encourage Tehran to become an important stakeholder in Afghan peace and stability.159

The Iran case shows that India can work closely with the United States to support robust nonproliferation sanctions, so long as it is not expected to sacrifice its entire relationship with the target state in the service of this single objective. A recognition of this Indian approach could usefully guide American nonproliferation diplomacy in soliciting Indian support for resolving future state proliferation scenarios.

# Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG) Membership.

U.S. diplomacy was instrumental in ensuring that the NSG, a coalition of states that set global nuclear export rules, exempt India from its trade sanctions on non-NPT signatory states in 2008. Following the Group's rejection of an exemption in August 2008, the United States applied extraordinary diplomatic pressure to compel the NSG to reconvene for a second time in one year and pass the exemption. <sup>160</sup>

Since securing this exemption, India has subsequently sought admission to the NSG as a full member, alongside pursuing membership in the Missile Technology Control Regime (MTCR), Australia Group, and Wassenaar Arrangement groupings regulating export of missile, chemical/biological and sensitive conventional technologies respectively. For India's strategic community, winning admission to the NSG in particular will strengthen its claims to be seen as a responsible nuclear weapons state and to join that most exclusive state grouping, the permanent membership of the UNSC.<sup>161</sup>

India regularly engages leading states of the NSG to argue its case for admission.<sup>162</sup> India has harmonized its nuclear export control regulations with that of the NSG, leading the United States to conclude in

January 2015 that New Delhi is "ready for NSG membership." <sup>163</sup> The United States introduced a "food for thought" paper in 2011 to NSG deliberations regarding potential Indian membership, suggesting that the group could waive the normal NPT membership criterion for India; Britain issued a similar paper in 2013. <sup>164</sup> As well as that of the United States, India has also won the support of Australia, France, Germany, Russia, South Korea, and the United Kingdom.

However, a new member must be agreed by group consensus, and this diplomacy has not been enough to overcome the continuing opposition by several members, including Ireland, Austria, and New Zealand. India is unwilling to yield to demands for stronger nonproliferation commitments, which could include adopting a permanent test ban or ending fissile material production. Given that the Indian "package" of nonproliferation commitments is substantially the same as it was for securing an NSG sanctions waiver in 2008, the situation is currently at an impasse. The impasse on nonproliferation commitments notwithstanding, the biggest obstacle to India's NSG membership is China.

Unlike other major powers, China has not been particularly enthusiastic about accepting India as a nuclear weapons state. Officially, China doesn't even recognize India's nuclear weapons and still sticks to the mandate of UNSC Resolution 1172 which calls for "elimination and rollback" of India's nuclear weapons. China viewed the Indo-U.S. nuclear deal with hostility, essentially an attempt by the United States to prop up India as a challenger to China's hegemony in Asia. Also, by granting a de facto nuclear status to India, the nuclear deal placed the two Asian rivals on the same pedestal. It is not without reason, therefore, that Beijing left no stone unturned to block the con-

sensus in the NSG when in 2008 the issue of an Indiaspecific waiver came up for discussion. 168

China's strategy to effectively sabotage India's NSG membership is by advocating a quid pro quo for Pakistan. Given Islamabad's past problems with proliferation, i.e., the A.Q. Khan Network, such a proposal has hardly any takers in the NSG. Its strategic merit, however, lies somewhere else. By linking India's membership with Pakistan, it not only invokes the fear of a crumbling nuclear regime under the weight of the exceptions being granted to India, as many committed nonproliferationists argue, but it also takes care of China's all-weather friendship with Pakistan. Unlike the Americans, who have neglected Islamabad's plea to open up the nuclear trade, China's insistence on Pakistan's admission into the NSG has won applause in Islamabad – and for the United States, vilification. 169 However, China's resistance to India's membership in the NSG is also symptomatic of the rivalry among these rising powers in other global institutions such as the UNSC. Such institutional shadowboxing will continue. Even when Prime Minister Modi has called upon the Chinese leadership to look at India's membership bid afresh, as such an overture from Beijing could possibly transform the India-China relationship, the odds are that China will continue to patronize Pakistan and resist India's entry into the NSG. 170

With Narendra Modi becoming the prime minister, some positive movement on India's membership bid has followed. The new government was able to garner support from South Korea when Modi visited Seoul in 2015. To Given that the United States remains the preeminent global power, its support is critical for India's candidature. However, seven years into the Indo-U.S. nuclear deal, India has not been able to make a breakthrough. This has led to some palpable frus-

tration in New Delhi, as an Indian analyst observed, "the fact that this has lingered on for so many years doesn't speak well of either side in terms of fulfilling their commitments and obligations."172 Washington has, in principle, accepted the fact that India's membership in the NSG and other export control regimes would "strengthen global nonproliferation and export control regimes," as was evident from the text of the Joint Declaration issued by the two sides when President Obama visited India in January 2015. 173 The joint statement indicated that the United States agrees to the fact that "India meets MTCR requirements and is ready for NSG membership" and that it "supports India's early application and eventual membership in all four regimes."174 If this is the case, the need now in the two capitals is to synchronize their diplomatic strategies and energies to push India's candidature in the NSG. Reviewing diplomatic approaches toward India and NSG members in advancing the U.S. commitment to support Indian NSG membership should be a priority for the new U.S. administration to be elected in 2016.

The nonproliferation approaches of India and the United States are probably in greater alignment today than in previous eras. While the Iran and NSG membership issues frequently dominate news coverage of the bilateral strategic relationship, the implications of India's emerging nuclear doctrinal debate and posture threaten broader consequences for regional security, including that of the United States as it acts in Asia.

# IMPLICATIONS OF INDIAN NUCLEAR DEVELOPMENTS FOR U.S. INTERESTS

India's nuclear force developments, and the unstable regional context in which they occur, present significant challenges for the United States. The U.S. Government, especially the Department of Defense and U.S. Congress, is focused upon strengthening its defense relationship with India. This drive has an underlying assumption that both the United States and India are like-minded partners in balancing against a revisionist China. 175 A Washington-based India expert observed that "the U.S. sees its geostrategic interests as converging with those of India, and seeing India as an asset in the Asia-Pacific."176 As Washington is so encouraging of general Indian strategic projection, a risk is that its defense planners will overlook the need for an assessment of the potential effects of Indian nuclear developments for regional and U.S. security.

This section intends to highlight potential consequences of Indian nuclear developments, and their interactions with those of Pakistan and China for U.S. interests. These are grouped into three main areas. First, the growing disparity between Indian and Pakistani perceptions of the location of their bilateral nuclear threshold, combined with the introduction of Cold Start-like thinking in India and TNWs in Pakistan, could significantly complicate peaceful resolution of a future bilateral crisis. As significant responsibility for crisis resolution has fallen to the United States in the last three India-Pakistan crises, U.S. officials should closely track Indian and Pakistani strategic thinking and force development and build these new challenges into their crisis scenario planning before the next crisis.

Second, and related to the first issue, India, Pakistan, and China are conducting internal nuclear doctrinal debates and force planning without substantial strategic dialogue to clarify nuclear intentions and construct risk reduction mechanisms. An absence of such dialogue creates fertile ground for misperceptions of adversary nuclear intentions to affect nuclear planning and crisis decision-making.

Third, the naval competition of all three states is increasingly entering the nuclear realm. India and China are fielding SSBN fleets, while Pakistan appears to harbor intentions in that direction. With little strategic dialogue regarding nuclear and naval matters, misperceptions of the operational aegis and military role of rival nuclear-armed boats, combined with their growing conventional naval competition, could create more complex naval crisis scenarios. This is of relevance to U.S. interests as the pivot continues and more American forces are assigned to the Asian theater.

# India-Pakistan Strategic Dynamics.

The difference in the breadth and health of the comparative Indian and Pakistani strategic relationships with the United States today is notable. This especially contrasts with the smaller discrepancy featured at the time of previous (but relatively recent) India-Pakistan bilateral crises. <sup>177</sup> Pakistan, a longstanding ally of the United States, is now subject to a bipartisan demand by leaders of the House of Representatives Foreign Affairs Committee for the United States to "consider implementing travel restrictions, suspending portions of assistance, and sanctioning Pakistani officials that maintain relationships with designated terrorist groups." <sup>178</sup> A senior member of the U.S. House For-

eign Affairs Subcommittee on the Middle East and South Asia commented, "Pakistan is like a black hole for American aid . . . Nothing good ever comes out." There appears little prospect of U.S.-Pakistan relations improving from this low level in the near future.

The U.S. Government holds much sunnier views toward India. Defense cooperation proceeds at a rapid pace, with the United States becoming the largest defense supplier to India in recent years. 180 The Pentagon is keen to help develop Indian strategic projection as a valuable counterweight against that of China, while members of the U.S. Congress recognize the increasing political influence of Indian-Americans. 181 As an Indian ambassador recently noted, the House India Caucus is now the largest single-country-related caucus in the U.S. Congress. 182 These strategic and political forces for positive Indian relations are mutually reinforcing; a member and former co-chair of the House India Caucus, which exists partly to politically engage Indian-Americans, recently proposed an amendment to the 2016 National Defense Authorization Act supporting an "upgraded, strategic-plus relationship with India," which is "strengthened by the common commitment of both countries to democracy." The amendment further urged the United States to "welcome the role of the Republic of India in providing security and stability in the Indo-Pacific region and beyond."183

This increasingly benign view of Indian strategic activities, combined with the underlying U.S. focus on marshalling regional partners to complicate the rise of China, creates a concern that U.S. security planners will overlook or downplay potentially negative implications of some of the Indian strategic developments detailed in earlier sections. As a senior Congressional staffer points out, "Because we aren't planning to fight

the Indians, people here aren't worried about specific capabilities India is developing."<sup>184</sup>

However, as highlighted earlier, India and Pakistan have increasingly disparate perceptions and supportive strands of strategic thinking regarding where their bilateral nuclear threshold lies. Pakistan is actively trying to lower the threshold as far as it can through the introduction of the Nasr missile. Meanwhile, while Cold Start is not official policy, Indian strategic discourse continues to concentrate on developing similar options to Cold Start, with the idea of a higher nuclear threshold that can be further elevated through such limited conventional war plans. A second challenge is the ambiguity surrounding the potential nuclear status of the Indian Prahaar and Brahmos missiles, raising the risk of conflict escalation based upon misperception of their movement or deployment.

India could also adopt a more aggressive approach toward Pakistan in the event of a similar crisis to that of the Mumbai 2008 attacks. The dark views of Islamabad in Washington – with one Pakistan expert noting "the degree of sheer personal animosity felt by parts of the Washington establishment toward Pakistan" – could encourage Indian policymakers to believe they would have American support for a robust military response to Pakistan under a common U.S.-Indian rubric of counterterrorism.<sup>185</sup>

Therefore, the changing shape of the nuclear and conventional competition of India and Pakistan, combined with the lack of balance in their perceived relationships with Washington, create significantly different political and strategic contexts than have existed in previous India-Pakistan crises. The United States' dominant focus on India—of bolstering its defense capabilities to help balance China—should not preclude

identification of these previously mentioned new factors in India-Pakistan competition by U.S. security planners and related contingency planning for intervention in a crisis that may involve these factors.

# Absence of Regional Dialogue.

Nuclear strategic discourse and force planning takes place in India, Pakistan, and China against a background of very little nuclear strategic dialogue. The dialogues that do take place are on bilateral levels. The unique dynamics of each of these bilateral dialogues largely preclude their conduct, leading to a clearer reading of regional nuclear intentions and the initiation of risk reduction measures.

China and Pakistan have long had an "all-weather" strategic partnership, encompassing extensive Chinese economic and defense assistance to develop Pakistan's infrastructure and ensure it remains militarily competitive with India. This has historically included significant nuclear technology proliferation to aid Pakistan's nuclear force development. While Beijing and Islamabad have regular strategic dialogues, the nature of their relationship as military allies means that there is little potential for such bilateral interactions to lead to nuclear risk reduction efforts with their mutual adversary—India. Indeed, Pakistan's nuclear force development shows no signs of slowing from its present energetic pace.

India and Pakistan have irregular bilateral strategic dialogues, with discussion on nuclear issues largely subordinate to those on difficult disputes regarding the future ownership of Kashmir and Pakistan-sponsored terrorism. For example, the most recent proposed dialogue in August 2015—cancelled due to

procedural arguments regarding Pakistan's disputed right to liaise with the Hurriyat Kashmiri separatist group beforehand—did not appear to feature nuclear talks on the agenda.<sup>188</sup>

Further difficulties arise from the prospect of arranging bilateral India-Pakistan nuclear arms control measures, despite the reality of an India-Pakistan-China triad. India and Pakistan have negotiated some limited risk reduction measures in the past, including agreements to give prior warning before a missile test; not to target nuclear facilities; and hotlines between militaries and between prime ministers. Pakistan has pushed for a further-reaching bilateral "strategic restraint regime" that would ban introduction of new systems such as SLBMs or ballistic missile defense, implement a bilateral test ban, and also involve dialogues on the conventional force balance and the Kashmir conflict. 189 India has reportedly rejected such proposals due to reasoning that its nuclear force must also be built to deter China and cannot be capped solely based upon its nuclear and conventional force balance with Pakistan. 190 This outcome points to the need for a trilateral India-Pakistan-China nuclear dialogue.

Strategic dialogue between New Delhi and Beijing is also intermittent, and similarly subordinate to greater geostrategic issues, most prominently their continuing border dispute. India and China have recently held bilateral nuclear dialogues on general disarmament and nonproliferation issues. <sup>191</sup> India has further sought agreement with China on bilateral nuclear-confidence building measures, including the NFU policy and detargeting pacts. However, China refuses to recognize India as a nuclear peer; it insists it will only discuss nuclear weapons with India in the context of the NPT, in effect ruling out progress on such topics. <sup>192</sup>

Just as India cannot agree to bilateral arms control pacts with Pakistan, as its nuclear weapons are not Pakistan-specific, the Chinese hesitancy to enter similar bilateral negotiations with India may be partly explained by the fact that its nuclear weapons are not India-specific. American nuclear and conventional intentions (especially the implications of ballistic missile defense) are the principal threats perceived by Chinese nuclear planners. Therefore, a trilateral India-Pakistan-China nuclear dialogue, and all the accordant potential benefits in limiting nuclear competition and reducing the dangers of misperception, may only be able to emerge as the result of direct American encouragement and participation.

# Indian Ocean Nuclear Competition.

India and China plan to field SSBN fleets in the near future, while Pakistan appears to be developing nuclear naval plans. These enter the water in a context where there are no regular nuclear dialogues as outlined above, and where conventional naval competition is steadily becoming more tense. Recent conventional developments include India's growing criticism of Chinese territorial claims in the South China Sea; a reported incident where an Indian amphibious assault ship was challenged by the Chinese Navy off the coast of Vietnam; the aforementioned popular "String of Pearls" theory in India, which expresses worries of Chinese naval encirclement; and in Pakistan, the continuing fear of an Indian naval blockade.<sup>193</sup>

Following recent diversions of diplomatic time and energy to the Russia/eastern Ukraine and Iran nuclear problems, the United States appears to be currently rededicating its attention to its pivot to Asia. The U.S. Navy Secretary recently affirmed that:

by the end of the decade 60% of our fleet will be based in the Pacific, a fleet which will be larger than the one we have today.<sup>194</sup>

The growing naval competition among India, China, and Pakistan—itself part of the broader current geopolitical trend of rising Indian Ocean competition—could lead to U.S. diplomats and regional U.S. forces becoming involved in related crisis resolution.

There are also real possibilities for such a crisis to involve nuclear misperceptions. Such misperceptions could emanate from the aforementioned absence of trilateral nuclear strategic dialogue; the Indian strategic tendency to view all Chinese naval vessels, no matter their conventional or nuclear status or individual capabilities, as part of a monolithic creeping advance; the need for new SSBN fleets to be trialed in increasingly contested seas, with less certainty as to the specific maritime boundaries of many states; and the general lack of practice all three states have with fielding SSBN and naval forces, and following likelihood that some lessons will be learnt in the early years of operation. As shown in the 2009 mid-Atlantic collision of SSBNs of the experienced naval nuclear forces of France and Britain, accidents can happen to any state.195

As the United States commits more diplomatic attention and military resources to the Indian Ocean, U.S. defense planners should closely monitor the naval nuclear intentions of all three states and develop crisis-planning scenarios based upon their potential interactions. This prior awareness and planning will aid U.S. policymakers and forces should they become involved in future crisis resolution related to this growing regional naval nuclear competition.

Also, as part of U.S.-India defense cooperation efforts, Washington should engage New Delhi in naval surveillance technology cooperation to help both states disambiguate Chinese conventional from nuclear naval forces. Such a measure would clarify Chinese naval movements and prevent a crisis arising from misperception.

### CONCLUSION

This Letort Paper has outlined four major trends in India's nuclear policies and thinking. First, India's technical capabilities in nuclear weapons delivery systems have seen significant growth since 1998. It is now on the cusp of possessing a truly diverse triadic nuclear force consisting of ICBMs, aircraft, and SSBNs.

India's delivery capabilities are influenced by its traditional emphasis on strategic and technological autonomy, and the pressures and pulls of its scientific enclave. However, they are also largely a response to changing regional dynamics. India strives to close the perceived deterrence gap with Beijing while simultaneously seeking to deter Pakistan's interest in nuclear first use in the event of a conventional crisis with New Delhi. However, the conundrum posed by Pakistan's "full spectrum deterrence" posture cannot be answered by technological capabilities alone.

Second, the current debate surrounding India's nuclear doctrine points to the fact that this realization has dawned upon its strategic elite. India's NFU policy and massive retaliation policies are now under substantial domestic pressure. The government has, however, chosen not to alter the doctrinal status quo, largely as it may undermine India's image as a responsible nuclear power and also its complete accom-

modation in the global nuclear order. Nevertheless, the growing blurring of regional nuclear and conventional force roles and perceived missions continues and remains unaddressed by a new doctrine.

The third trend concerns India's nuclear nonproliferation policy, driven by an objective of accommodation. In the case of the Iran nuclear issue, New Delhi has repeatedly demonstrated its willingness to work with Washington against the further proliferation of nuclear weapons. Responsibility and restraint as a nuclear weapons state is also the edifice upon which India has built its claim for NSG membership.

The fourth trend is the expanding regional aegis of India's nuclear projection, alongside that of Pakistan and China. This is especially visible in the looming entry of trilateral nuclear competition into naval domains. Regional strategic stability is under increasing stress, further complicated by the absence of trilateral nuclear dialogue. Given the above conditions, several policy imperatives should be considered by both New Delhi and Washington.

New Delhi's nuclear deterrent has suffered due to Indian strategic silence over its overall defense policy and the role of nuclear weapons therein. Not a single public strategic defense review has been promulgated by New Delhi since Indian independence. The need for a defense review following almost 15 years of overt nuclear weapons possession has been emphasized by all sections of India's strategic elite. New Delhi would help assuage both domestic and international concerns by conducting a thorough review of its defense policy objectives and following conventional and nuclear postures. This would particularly assist in assessing India's nuclear weapons philosophy in the context of emerging regional threats, more clearly structuring

the role of its nuclear force as a last-resort guarantor of national survival, and supplying greater emphasis to defense policymaking on building stronger conventional defenses to meet most threats that India faces.

Washington must pay attention to the strategic churning currently visible in the region, as observed in rising India-Pakistan and India-Pakistan-China nuclear tensions. The United States should undertake contingency planning both for an India-Pakistan crisis along their land border involving their new conventional and nuclear developments, and for a potential India-Pakistan-China naval crisis complicated by the extension of their naval competition into the nuclear domain. To strengthen the potential for regional strategic stability more generally, the United States should encourage India, Pakistan, and China to initiate a trilateral nuclear dialogue. Given the importance of American strategic forces to Chinese nuclear planning, the success of this latter initiative may rely upon American involvement as a full partner in discussing its own nuclear and conventional deployments and their underlying intentions. As a resident nuclear power in Asia, the United States should prepare to commit to this.

Finally, in addressing these challenges, the United States should integrate its policy responses into its broader regional strategy of preventing Chinese military dominance and deterring Beijing from ending the norm of freedom of access to Indian Ocean and Asia-Pacific naval trade and transport routes. As the United States assigns more forces and diplomatic focus to the region in pursuit of these objectives, finding solutions to the above strategic stability concerns is crucial for U.S. interests.

### **ENDNOTES**

- 1. Ali Ahmed, "Taking Nuclear War-Fighting Seriously," *Indian Defence Review*, Vol. 27, No. 1, March 2012, available from *indiandefencereview.com/spotlights/taking-nuclear-war-fighting-seriously/*; Gaurav Kampani, "IFS Insights 3/2014 China-India Nuclear Rivalry in the 'Second Nuclear Age,'" Oslo, Norway: Norwegian Institute for Defence Studies, 2014, p. 6.
- 2. Chidanand Rajghatta, "Nuclear Weapons: India Keeps Pace with Pakistan, but Focuses on China," The Times of India, June 3, 2013; Ajai Shukla, "Advanced Agni-6 Missile with Multiple Warheads Likely by 2017," Business Standard, May 8, 2013; Hans M. Kristensen and Robert S. Norris, "Indian Nuclear Forces, 2012," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, Vol. 68, No. 4, July / August, 2012, pp. 96-101; Laxman Kumar Behera, "Modernisation of the Indian Air Force," Defence Review Asia, January 17, 2013, available from defencereviewasia.com/articles/200/Modernisation-of-the-Indian-Air-Force; Gautam Datt, "More Teeth for Jaguar: Nearly 120 of the Indian Air Force Jets are being Modernised," Mail Online India, September 9, 2012, available from dailymail.co.uk/indiahome/ indianews/article-2200832/More-teeth-jaguar-Nearly-120-Indian-Air-Force-jets-modernised.html; Gautam Datt, "Indian Air Force Lost Half of MiG Fighter Jets in Deadly Crashes," India Today, May 3, 2012; Sukhoi Company, "Su-30MK Aircraft Performance," available from sukhoi.org/eng/planes/military/su30mk/lth/; Rajat Pandit, "High Cost of Mirage-2000 Upgrade Raises Eyebrows," The Times of India, March 5, 2013; Dassault Aviation, "Rafale: Specifications and Performance Data," available from dassault-aviation.com/ en/defense/rafale/specifications-and-performance-data/; Puneet Bhalla, "India Chooses Rafale," Scholar Warrior, Spring 2012, pp. 117-122, available from www.claws.in/images/journals\_doc/SW J.139-144. pdf; Arun S. Vishwakarma, "India's Multifunction Missile for Credible Deterrent," Indian Defence Review, Vol. 24, No. 1, January-March, 2009; T.S. Subramanian and Y. Mallikarjun, "India Successfully Test-Fires Shourya Missile," The Hindu, September 25, 2011.
- 3. T.S. Subramanian, "Quality our Concern: Interview with Avinash Chander, Chief Controller, Missiles and Strategic Systems, DRDO," *Frontline*, Vol. 29, Iss. 10, May 19, June 1, 2012.

- 4. Shyam Saran, "Is India's Nuclear Deterrent Credible?" Speech at the India Habitat Centre, New Delhi, India, April 24, 2013, p. 11, available from krepon.armscontrolwonk.com/files/2013/05/Final-Is-Indias-Nuclear-Deterrent-Credible-rev1-2-1-3.pdf; Kampani, "IFS Insights 3/2014—China-India Nuclear Rivalry," pp. 18-19.
- 5. Frank O'Donnell, "Managing India's Missile Aspirations," *IDSA Comment*, February 10, 2013, New Delhi, India: Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses; Surya Gangadharan, "Prahaar India's Counter to Pak's Nasr Missile?" IBNLive, July 27, 2011, available from <a href="https://www.news18.com/blogs/india/surya-gangadharan/prahaar-indias-counter-to-paks-nasr-missile-11878-745907.html">https://www.news18.com/blogs/india/surya-gangadharan/prahaar-indias-counter-to-paks-nasr-missile-11878-745907.html</a>.
- 6. Vipin Narang, "Five Myths about India's Nuclear Posture," Washington Quarterly, Vol. 36, Iss. 3, 2013, p. 145.
  - 7. Ibid., p. 146.
- 8. Ali Ahmed, "A Consideration of Sino-Indian Conflict," *IDSA Issue Brief*, October 24, 2011, New Delhi, India: Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, p. 4; Vishal Thapar, "India To Arm Counter-China Corps With Steep Dive BrahMos Cruise Missile," Arming India, July 18, 2015, available from *armingindia.com/India-To-Arm-Counter-China-Corps-With-Steep-Dive-BrahMos-Cruise-Missile-18-07-15.htm*.
- 9. Prasun K. Sengupta, "'Prahaar' NLOS-BSM Explained," September 17, 2011, available from *trishul-trident.blogspot. co.uk*/2011/09/prahaar-nlos-bsm-explained.html.
- 10. Saurav Jha, "India's Missile Build Up Gathers Pace with Monday's Brahmos Test by the Indian Army," IBNLive, April 9, 2014, available from *ibnlive.com/blogs/india/saurav-jha/indias-missile-build-up-gathers-pace-with-mondays-brahmos-test-by-the-indian-army-10879-748397.html*; Thapar, "India to Arm Counter-China Corps."
- 11. Vishal Thapar, "N-capable Agni-III Ready, but Aircraft Remain First Choice," IBNLive, May 8, 2008, available from *ibnlive*. in.com/videos/64791/ncapable-agniiii-ready-but-aircrafts-remain-first-choice.html; Hans M. Kristensen, "India's Nuclear Forces 2008," Federation of American Scientists Strategic Security Blog, Decem-

- ber 4, 2008, available from https://fas.org/blogs/security/2008/12/india/#comment-7699.
- 12. International Institute for Strategic Studies, *The Military Balance 2015*, London: International Institute for Strategic Studies, 2015, p. 248; "India's Fighter Upgrades: Mirage 2000s Finally Get a Deal," Defense Industry Daily, March 5, 2013, available from *defenseindustrydaily.com/indias-fighter-upgrades-mirage-2000s-next-02891*; Kristensen and Norris, "Indian Nuclear Forces, 2012," p. 100; Pandit, "High Cost of Mirage-2000 Upgrade"; Datt, "Indian Air Force Lost Half of MiG Fighter Jets."
- 13. Rakesh Krishnan Simha, "How the Su-30 MKI is Changing the IAF's Combat Strategy," Russia & India Report, January 5, 2014, available from *in.rbth.com/blogs/2014/01/05/how\_the\_su-30\_mki\_is\_changing\_the\_iafs\_combat\_strategy\_32099.html*.
- 14. Airforce-Technology.com, "Su-30MKI Multirole Fighter Aircraft, India," available from airforce-technology.com/projects/su-30mki-multirole-fighter-aircraft-india/.
- 15. Douglas Barrie and Neelam Mathews, "Su-30MKI To Get Indian Nirbhay Cruise Missile," *Aviation Week and Space Technology*, May 10, 2010.
- 16. Rajat Pandit, "With Eye on China, India Deploys Akash Missiles in Northeast," *The Times of India*, August 22, 2014.
- 17. Ankit Panda, "India Will Buy 36 Ready-to-Fly Dassault Rafale Fighters from France," The Diplomat, April 13, 2015, available from *thediplomat.com/2015/04/india-will-buy-36-ready-to-fly-dassault-rafale-fighters-from-france/*.
- 18. "France's Rafale Fighters: A Courant in Time?" Defense Industry Daily, April 29, 2013, available from *defenseindustrydaily*. *com/frances-rafale-fighters-au-courant-in-time-05991/*.
- 19. Pravin Sawhney and Vijay Shankar, "Is the Navy's Newest Sub Worth the Price?" *The Hindu*, January 25, 2012.

- 20. Press Trust of India, "India's First Nuke Submarine INS Arihant Launched," NDTV, July 26, 2009, available from *ndtv.com/article/india/india-s-first-nuke-submarine-ins-arihant-launched-6326*.
- 21. Andrew C. Winner, "The Future of India's Undersea Nuclear Deterrent," in Toshi Yoshihara and James R. Holmes, eds., Strategy in the Second Nuclear Age: Power, Ambition and the Ultimate Weapon, Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2012, p. 172; Frank O'Donnell and Yogesh Joshi, "Lost at Sea: The Arihant in India's Quest for a Grand Strategy," Comparative Strategy, Vol. 33, Iss. 5, November-December 2014, p. 470.
- 22. Y. Mallikarjun, "India to Integrate K-15 Missiles into Nuclear Submarine Soon," *The Hindu*, November 20, 2012; O'Donnell and Joshi, "Lost at Sea," p. 470.
- 23. Pallava Bagla, "A White Rocket Rose from the Water," *Outlook*, February 11, 2013.
- 24. Saurav Jha, "Trends in Missile Development in India: An Interview with DRDO's Missile Man Avinash Chander," IBNLive, February 7, 2013, available from ibnlive.in.com/blogs/sauravjha/2976/64304/trends-in-missile-development-in-india-an-interview-with-drdos-missile-man-avinash-chander.html; Iskander Rehman, Murky Waters: Naval Nuclear Dynamics in the Indian Ocean, Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 9, 2015, p. 13.
  - 25. Winner, p. 168.
  - 26. Rehman, pp. 13-14.
- 27. Jaideep A. Prabhu, "India's Nuclear Triad: Are We Blowing the Trumpet Too Soon?" Tehelka, January 13, 2013, available from blog.tehelka.com/indias-nuclear-triad-are-we-blowing-the-trumpet-too-soon/.
- 28. Sandeep Unnithan, ""The Secret Undersea Weapon," *India Today*, January 17, 2008.
- 29. Pravin Sawhney, "Not Much of a Sea-based Deterrent," *The Hindu*, January 25, 2012.

- 30. Arun Prakash, "India's K-15 Launch: Defence Scientists do Nation Proud," *India Strategic*, January 2013, available from *indiastrategic.in/topstories1894\_India\_K-15\_launch\_defence\_scientists\_do\_nation\_proud.htm*.
- 31. Raja Menon, "Just One Shark in the Deep Blue Ocean," *Outlook*, August 10, 2009.
- 32. Arun Prakash, "India's K-15 Launch and Dangers Beyond," *Gulf News*, January 30, 2013, available from *gulfnews.com/opinions/columnists/india-s-k-15-launch-and-the-dangers-beyond-1.1139370*.
  - 33. O'Donnell and Joshi, "Lost at Sea," pp. 475-477.
- 34. Walter C. Ladwig III, "A Cold Start for Hot Wars? The Indian Army's New Limited War Doctrine," *International Security*, Vol. 32, No. 3, Winter 2007-2008, pp. 158-190.
- 35. Arms Control Today, "The South Asian Nuclear Balance: An Interview with Pakistani Ambassador to the CD Zamir Akram," Arms Control Today, Vol 41, December 2, 2011, available from armscontrol.org/act/2011\_12/Interview\_With\_Pakistani\_Ambassador\_to\_the\_CD\_Zamir\_Akram; Khalid Kidwai and Peter Lavoy, "A Conversation with Gen. Khalid Kidwai," transcript from the 2015 Carnegie International Nuclear Policy Conference, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Washington, DC, March 23, 2015, available from carnegieendowment.org/files/03-230315carnegieKIDWAI.pdf; Amb. Tariq Osman Hyder, "Concerns Over Pakistan's Nuclear Program Perceptions and Reality," Policy Perspectives, Vol. 9, No. 2, 2012, available from ips.org.pk/publication/periodicals/143-policy-perspectives-issues/1398-policy-perspectives-2012-v9n2; Shashank Joshi, "Pakistan's Tactical Nuclear Nightmare: Déjà Vu?" Washington Quarterly Vol. 36, Iss. 3, 2013, p. 162.
- 36. Government of Pakistan, Inter Services Public Relations Pakistan, "No PR280/2015-ISPR," Press Release, September 9, 2015, available from <a href="https://www.ispr.gov.pk/front/t-press\_release.asp?id=3026&print=1">https://www.ispr.gov.pk/front/t-press\_release.asp?id=3026&print=1</a>; Kidwai and Lavoy.
- 37. George Perkovich and Toby Dalton, "Modi's Strategic Choice: How to Respond to Terrorism from Pakistan," *Washington Quarterly*, Vol. 38, Iss. 1, 2015, pp. 23-45.

38. Government of Pakistan, Inter Services Public Relations Pakistan, "No PR122/2012-ISPR," "Naval Chief Inaugurates Naval Strategic Force Headquarters," Press Release, May 19, 2012, available from <a href="https://www.ispr.gov.pk/front/t-press\_release.asp?id=2067&print=1">https://www.ispr.gov.pk/front/t-press\_release.asp?id=2067&print=1</a>.

## 39. Kidwai and Lavoy.

- 40. Usman Ansari, "Pakistan to Buy 8 Submarines from China," Defense News, April 3, 2015, available from *defensenews.com/story/defense/naval/submarines/*2015/04/03/pakistan-to-buy-8-submarines-from-china/25233481/.
- 41. "Pakistan PM Approves Deal to Buy Eight Chinese Submarines: Official," Reuters, April 2, 2015, available from *reuters.com/article/2015/04/02/us-china-pakistan-idUSKBN0MT05M20150402*.
- 42. David Tweed, "Xi's Submarine Sale Raises Indian Ocean Nuclear Clash Risk," Bloomberg Business, April 16, 2015, available from bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-04-16/xi-s-submarine-sale-raises-risk-of-nuclear-clash-in-indian-ocean.
- 43. Rodney W. Jones, "Conventional Military Imbalance and Strategic Stability in South Asia," South Asian Strategic Stability Unit, Research Paper No. 1, Policy Architects International, March 2005, pp. 10, 38-40, available from policyarchitects.org/pdf/Conventional\_imbalance\_RJones.pdf; Rehman, pp. 17-18.
- 44. Vipin Narang, "Posturing for Peace? Pakistan's Nuclear Postures and South Asian Stability," *International Security*, Vol. 34, No. 3, Winter 2009/10, pp. 44-45.
  - 45. Rehman, pp. 18, 42.
- 46. Pranav Kulkarni, "INS Arihant Begins Sea Trials," *The Indian Express*, December 16, 2014.
  - 47. Rehman, p. 22.
- 48. Frank O'Donnell and Shashank Joshi, "New Delhi's New Missile: A Watershed for India's Nuclear Arsenal," RUSI Commentary, April 20, 2012, available from <a href="https://rusi.org/commentary/new-delhis-new-missile-watershed-indias-nuclear-arsenal">https://rusi.org/commentary/new-delhis-new-missile-watershed-indias-nuclear-arsenal</a>.

- 49. O'Donnell and Joshi, "Lost at Sea," p. 476.
- 50. Michael S. Chase and Andrew S. Erickson, "The Conventional Missile Capabilities of China's Second Artillery Force: Cornerstone of Deterrence and Warfighting," *Asian Security*, Vol. 8, No. 2, 2012, p. 116.
- 51. Arun Sahgal, "China's Military Modernization: Responses from India," in Ashley Tellis and Travis Tanner, eds., *Strategic Asia 2012-13: China's Military Challenge*, Seattle: National Bureau of Asian Research, 2012, p. 280.
- 52. Nitin A. Gokhale, "So it's Going to be 17 Mountain Corps?" November 16, 2013, available from *nitinagokhale.blogspot.in/2013/11/so-its-going-to-be-17-mountain-corps.html?m=1*.
- 53. Shashank Joshi, "17 Corps: As China Rises, India's Army Raises the Stakes," The Interpreter, January 9, 2014, available from *lowyinterpreter.org/post/2014/01/09/17-Corps-As-China-rises-Indias-army-raises-the-stakes.aspx*; Pandit, "With Eye on China."
- 54. Frank O'Donnell and Harsh V. Pant, "Managing Indian Defense Policy: The Missing Grand Strategy Connection," *Orbis*, Vol. 59, No. 2, Spring 2015, pp. 209-210.
- 55. Government of India Press Information Bureau, "Road Building Along China Borders," May 12, 2015, available from pib. nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=121590.
- 56. Rahul Bedi, "India to Halve Size of New Mountain Corps," *Jane's Defence Weekly*, April 16, 2015, available from *janes.com/article/50743/india-to-halve-size-of-new-mountain-corps*.
- 57. Ajai Shukla, "New Strike Corps for China Border a Fiscal Minefield," *Business Standard*, January 7, 2014.
- 58. Ahmed, "Consideration of Sino-Indian Conflict," p. 4; Thapar, "India To Arm Counter-China Corps."
  - 59. Pandit, "With Eye on China."

- 60. For the importance of the mutual recognition of specific limiting points in war, see Thomas C. Schelling, "Bargaining, Communication and Limited War," *Conflict Resolution*, Vol. 1, No. 1, March 1957, pp. 19-36.
- 61. Ali Ahmed, "Ongoing Revision of Indian Army Doctrine," *IDSA Comment*, January 6, 2010, New Delhi, India: Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses.
- 62. Narang, "Five Myths," p. 151; Shashank Joshi, "An Evolving Nuclear Doctrine?" in Michael Krepon, Joshua T. White, Julia Thompson and Shane Mason, eds., *Deterrence Instability & Nuclear Weapons in South Asia*, Washington, DC: Stimson Center, 2015, pp. 80-81.
- 63. Andrew S. Erickson and Lyle J. Goldstein, "China's Future Nuclear Submarine Force: Insights from Chinese Writings," *Naval War College Review*, Vol. 60, No. 1, Winter 2007, pp. 55-79.
- 64. Hans M. Kristensen and Robert S. Norris, "Chinese Nuclear Forces, 2015," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, Vol. 71, No. 4, July-August 2015, p. 81; Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China* 2015, Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Defense, 2015, p. 9.
- 65. Virginia Marantidou, "Revisiting China's 'String of Pearls' Strategy: Places 'with Chinese Characteristics' and their Security Implications," CSIS Pacific Forum Issues & Insights, Vol. 14, No. 7, June 2014, p. 3, available from csis.org/files/publication/140624\_issuesinsights\_vol14no7.pdf; Indrani Bagchi, "Now, India Gets to Tug at China's 'String of Pearls,'" The Times of India, June 7, 2015; C. Raja Mohan, "Chinesetakeaway: String of Pearls," The Indian Express, June 11, 2014, available from indianexpress.com/article/opinion/columns/chinesetakeaway-string-of-pearls/.
- 66. Shirley A. Kan, "China and Proliferation of Weapons of Mass Destruction and Missiles: Policy Issues," *Congressional Research Service Report RL31555*, Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2015, p. 3.

- 67. Office of the Director of Central Intelligence, "Unclassified Report to Congress on the Acquisition of Technology Relating to Weapons of Mass Destruction and Advanced Conventional Munitions: 1 January to 31 December 2011," Washington, DC: CIA, 2012, available from fas.org/irp/threat/wmd-acq2011.pdf; Kan, p. 6.
- 68. World Nuclear Association, "Nuclear Power in Pakistan," August 2015, available from world-nuclear.org/info/Country-Profiles/Countries-O-S/Pakistan/.
  - 69. Kan, p. 3.
- 70. "Backgrounder: China-Pakistan Economic Corridor," China Daily, April 22, 2015, available from chinadaily.com.cn/world/2015xivisitpse/2015-04/22/content\_20503693.htm.
- 71. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, "Annual Report to Congress 2013," Washington, DC: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2013, pp. 220-221.
- 72. Murray Scot Tanner with Kerry B. Dumbaugh and Ian M. Easton, *Distracted Antagonists, Wary Partners: China and India Assess their Security Relations*, Alexandria, VA: CNA, 2011, p. 10; Andrew Small, *The China-Pakistan Axis: Asia's New Geopolitics*, London, UK: Hurst, 2014.
- 73. Amb. Kanwal Sibal, "A China-Pak Nuclear Axis Against India," Vivekananda International Foundation, New Delhi, India, available from *vifindia.org/China-Pak-Nuclear-Axis-Against-India*% 20.
- 74. Interview conducted by the author with a senior Indian official, June 2015.
- 75. Shashank Joshi, "India's Nuclear Anxieties: The Debate over Doctrine," *Arms Control Today*, Vol. 45, May 2015, available from *armscontrol.org/ACT/2015\_05/Features/India-Nuclear-Anxieties-The-Debate-Over-Doctrine*. See also Gaurav Kampani, "India: the Challenges of Nuclear Operationalization and Strategic Stability," in Ashley J. Tellis, Abraham M. Denmark and Travis Tanner, eds., *Strategic Asia 2013-14: Asia in the Second Nuclear Age*, Seattle, WA: National Bureau of Asian Research, 2014, pp. 98-128.

76. In 1998, several statements were made by members of the Indian political leadership suggesting the adoption of a "credible minimum deterrence" doctrine, as well as outlining the NFU policy and strategy of assured retaliation. See "Interview with Prime Minister Atal Bihari Vajpayee," *India Today*, March 15, 1998; Government of India Press Information Bureau, "Evolution of India's Nuclear Policy Paper Laid on the Table of the Lok Sabha," May 27, 1998; Government of India Press Information Bureau, "Suo Motu Statement by the Prime Minister Shri Atal Bihari Vajpayee in Parliament," May 27, 1998; Government of India Press Information Bureau, "PM's Statement in Parliament on 'Bilateral Talks with United States,'" December 15, 1998.

77. Rajesh Rajagopalan, "India: the Logic of Assured Retaliation," in Muthiah Alagappa, ed., *The Long Shadow: Nuclear Weapons and Security in 21st Century Asia*, Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2008, p. 197.

78. See Ashley J. Tellis, *India's Emerging Nuclear Posture: Between Recessed Deterrence and Ready Arsenal*, Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 2001, p. 259. See also Rakesh Sood, "Should India Revise its Nuclear Doctrine?" Policy Brief No. 18, Asia Pacific Leadership Network for Nuclear Non-Proliferation and Disarmament, Center for Nuclear Non-Proliferation and Disarmament, December 2014, p. 2, available from *a-pln.org/?m=briefings&sm=briefings\_view&seq=51*.

79. Jasjit Singh, "Why Nuclear Weapons," in Jasjit Singh, ed., *Nuclear India*, New Delhi, India: Knowledge World, 1998, p. 11. See also Jayant Prasad, "For a Clear Nuclear Doctrine," *The Hindu*, May 6, 2014, available from *thehindu.com/opinion/lead/for-a-clear-nuclear-doctrine/article5979229.ece*.

80. For an elaborate exposition of all three nuclear strategies, see Lawrence Freedman, *The Evolution of Nuclear Strategy*, London, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, 2003; Charles L. Glaser, *Analyzing Strategic Nuclear Policy*, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1990; McGeorge Bundy, *Danger and Survival: Choices About the Bomb in the First Fifty Years*, New York: Random House, 1988.

81. Though a number of statements made by India's prime minister in 1998 suggested that India would follow an NFU policy,

the draft nuclear doctrine prepared by the NSAB in August 1999 emphasized the NFU pledge. See Ministry of External Affairs, "Draft Report of National Security Advisory Board on Indian Nuclear Doctrine," New Delhi, India: Government of India, August 17, 1999, available from mea.gov.in/in-focus-article.htm?18916/Draft+Report+of+National+Security+Advisory+Board+on+Indian+Nuclear+Doctrine. In January 2003, India officially declared its nuclear doctrine, which included an NFU policy. See Prime Minister's Office, "Cabinet Committee on Security Reviews Progress in Operationalizing India's Nuclear Doctrine," New Delhi, India: Government of India, January 4, 2003, available from pib.nic.in/archieve/lreleng/lyr2003/rjan2003/04012003/r040120033.html.

- 82. Though in deterrence literature, the elaborate planning of a retaliatory use of nuclear weapons is primarily motivated toward maintaining deterrence in the first place.
- 83. This was first suggested by Jaswant Singh, India's External Affairs Minister, in an interview in December 1999. See, C. Raja Mohan, "Interview with Jaswant Singh, Minister of External Affairs," *The Hindu*, November 29, 1999. Most scholars agree that India's retaliatory nuclear strategy is based upon assured retaliation. See, Vipin Narang, *Nuclear Strategy in the Modern Era: Regional Powers and International Conflict*, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2014, pp. 94-120. See also Rajesh Rajagopalan.
- 84. Though Scott Sagan sees five major changes in the 2003 document, in strict doctrinal terms they can be summarized to essentially three: The first was a move away from strict NFU by making it conditional both on a nuclear, biological or chemical attack on Indian forces anywhere and use of chemical and biological weapons on Indian Territory. Second, the quantum of punishment shifted from punitive retaliation to massive retaliation. Lastly, the change in the order of priority between "credible" and "minimum" in the force posture of "minimum credible deterrence"; whereas earlier texts and enunciations of the doctrine always prioritized minimum over credible (at least in the sequence of these words), the 2003 document placed "credible" before "minimal." See Scott Sagan, "The Evolution of Pakistani and Indian Nuclear Doctrine," in Scott Sagan, ed., *Inside Nuclear South Asia*, Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2009, pp. 245-251.

- 85. While there is debate regarding the official role of the August 1999 "draft" Indian nuclear doctrine in characterizing Indian nuclear policy, it was released by the National Security Advisor, giving it a certain official status. Michael Krepon, "Pakistan's Nuclear Strategy and Deterrence Stability," Stimson Analysis, Washington, DC: Stimson Center, 2012, p. 7, available from stimson.org/images/uploads/research-pdfs/Krepon\_-\_Pakistan\_Nuclear\_Strategy\_and\_Deterrence\_Stability.pdf; Ministry of External Affairs, "Draft Report"; Prime Minister's Office, "Operationalizing India's Nuclear Doctrine."
- 86. Government of India Press Information Bureau, "PM's Statement in Parliament."
  - 87. Ministry of External Affairs, "Draft Report."
- 88. Prime Minister's Office, "Operationalizing India's Nuclear Doctrine."
- 89. For an elaborate exposition of India's dilemma, see Ali Ahmed, *India's Doctrine Puzzle: Limiting War in South Asia*, New Delhi, India: Routledge, 2014.
- 90. Interview with Adm. Raja Menon (Ret.), Distinguished Fellow, Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, February 18, 2015; Interview with Manoj Joshi, Distinguished Fellow, Observer Research Foundation, New Delhi, India, February 17, 2015.
- 91. The perceived deterrence gap with Beijing is a major challenge for Indian decision-makers. See Kampani, "Challenge of Nuclear Operationalization," pp. 115-117. On nuclear debates between India and China, see Lora Saalman, ed., *The China-India Nuclear Crossroads*, Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012.
- 92. Vipin Narang, "Indian Nuclear Posture: Confusing Signals from DRDO," *IDSA Comment*, September 26, 2011, New Delhi, India: Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, available from *idsa.in/idsacomments/IndianNuclearPostureConfusingSignals-fromDRDO\_vnarang\_260911*.

93. Government of India Lok Sabha Secretariat, Fifteenth Series, Vol. XVI, Seventh Session, 2011/1932, March 15, 2011, p. 149, available from 164.100.47.132/debatestext/15/VII/z1503-Final.pdf.

94. Ibid., p. 148.

95. Vijay Shankar, "A Covenant Sans Sword: Challenges to India's Nuclear Doctrine," Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory, Livermore, California, October 6, 2014, available from <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=OZpIrZvP0Co">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=OZpIrZvP0Co</a>; B.S. Nagal, "Checks and Balances," Force, June 2014, available from forceindia. <a href="https://net/checks\_and\_Balances.aspx">net/Checks\_and\_Balances.aspx</a>.

96. Nagal.

- 97. P.R. Chari, "India's Nuclear Doctrine: Stirrings of Change," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 4, 2014, available from *carnegieendowment.org/2014/06/04/india-s-nuclear-doctrine-stirrings-of-change*.
- 98. Bharatiya Janata Party, *Election Manifesto 2014*, New Delhi, India: Bharatiya Janata Party, 2014, p. 39, available from *bjp.org/images/pdf\_2014/full\_manifesto\_english\_07.04.2014.pdf*.
- 99. Chari, "India's Nuclear Doctrine: Stirrings"; Gurmeet Kanwal, "India's Nuclear Doctrine: Need for a Review," Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC, December 5, 2014, available from csis.org/publication/indias-nuclear-doctrine-need-review.

100. Nagal.

101. Anil A. Athale, "Why India Needs Nuclear Weapons," Rediff, September 25, 2009, available from *news.rediff.com/col-umn/2009/sep/25/why-india-needs-nuclear-weapons.htm*.

102. Nagal.

103. Ibid.

104. Ibid.

- 105. Ibid.
- 106. Chari, "India's Nuclear Doctrine: Stirrings."
- 107. Nagal.
- 108. Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, *India's Nuclear Doctrine: An Alternative Blueprint*, New Delhi, India: Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, 2012, available from *ipcs.org/Indias-Nuclear-Doctrine.pdf*.
- 109. Vijay Shankar, "Strategic Non-Nuclear Weapons: An Essential Consort to a Doctrine of No First Use," Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, January 13, 2014, available from *ipcs.org/article/india/the-strategist-strategic-non-nuclear-weapons-an-essential-consort-to-4256.html*.
- 110. D. Suba Chandran, "Should India Give up its NFU Doctrine?" Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, June 24, 2010, available from ipcs.org/article/india/should-india-give-up-its-nfu-doctrine-3169.html.
  - 111. Chari, "India's Nuclear Doctrine: Stirrings."
- 112. P.R. Chari, "India and No First Use: The Doctrinal Conundrum," Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, April 21, 2014.
  - 113. Nagal.
- 114. Interview with Brig. Gurmeet Kanwal (Ret.), Visiting Fellow, Vivekananda International Foundation, New Delhi, February 16, 2015.
  - 115. Mohan, "Interview with Jaswant Singh."
- 116. Chari, "India's Nuclear Doctrine: Stirrings"; Interview with Happymon Jacob, Associate Professor of Disarmament Studies, Jawaharlal Nehru University, New Delhi, February 26, 2015.
- 117. Interview with Adm. Raja Menon (Ret.), Distinguished Fellow, Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, February 18, 2015.

- 118. Ali Ahmed, "India's Nuclear Doctrine Review: Don't Leave it to the Hawks," Foreign Policy Journal, July 11, 2014, available from foreignpolicyjournal.com/2014/07/11/indias-nuclear-doctrine-review-dont-leave-it-to-the-hawks/.
- 119. Interview with Manoj Joshi, Distinguished Fellow, Observer Research Foundation, New Delhi, February 17, 2015.
- 120. Ali Ahmed, "An Indian Nuclear Doctrine Review: A Third Model," Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, April 30, 2014, available from ipcs.org/article/india/an-indian-nuclear-doctrine-review-a-third-model-4410.html; Ali Ahmed, "Reviewing India's Nuclear Doctrine," IDSA Policy Brief, April 24, 2009, New Delhi, India: Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, available from idsa.in/policybrief/reviewingindiasnucleardoctrine\_aahmed\_240409.

## 121. Nagal.

- 122. In August 2014, the Observer Research Foundation New Delhi think tank organized a one-day conference on India's nuclear doctrine where the issue of political resolve was discussed at length. See, Pushan Das, "Re-examining India's Nuclear Doctrine (Issue Brief No. 97)," Observer Research Foundation, July 2015, p. 4, available from *orfonline.org/research/re-examining-indias-nuclear-doctrine/*.
- 123. For example, the then Chief of Air Staff later accused the government of lacking the political will to issue a robust response to Pakistan following the 2008 Mumbai terrorist attacks. "Govt Never Made Up its Mind to Go to War with Pak after 26/11," Rediff, November 16, 2009, available from news.rediff.com/slide-show/2009/nov/16/slide-show-1-govt-never-made-up-its-mind-to-go-to-war-with-pak-after-26-11.htm#1.
  - 124. Ahmed, "Don't Leave it to the Hawks."
- 125. Verghese Koithara, *Managing India's Nuclear Forces*, New Delhi, India: Routledge, 2012, p. 245.
  - 126. Chari, "India's Nuclear Doctrine: Stirrings."
  - 127. Nagal.

- 128. Government of India Lok Sabha, Secretariat, Fifteenth Series, Vol. XV, Seventh Session, 2011/1932, March 16, 2011, p. 98, available from 164.100.47.132/debatestext/15/VII/1603-A.pdf.
- 129. Shyam Saran, "Is India's Nuclear Deterrent Credible?" remarks at India Habitat Center, New Delhi, India, April 24, 2013, available from *krepon.armscontrolwonk.com/files/2013/05/Final-Is-Indias-Nuclear-Deterrent-Credible-rev1-2-1-3.pdf*.
- 130. Seema Sirohi, *A Battle of Nuclear Narratives*, Gateway House, New Delhi, India: May 23, 2013, available from *gateway-house.in/a-battle-of-nuclear-narratives/*.
- 131. Indrani Bagchi, "Strike by Even a Midget Nuke will Invite Massive Response, India Warns Pak," *The Times of India*, April 30, 2013. See also Sirohi.
  - 132. Saran, "Is India's Nuclear Deterrent Credible?" p. 16.
  - 133. Ibid.
- 134. Excerpts from the interview can be found on Modi's personal website. "I Want to Run a Professional Government: Narendra Modi (Excerpts of the Interview with ANI)," April 16, 2014, available from narendramodi.in/i-want-to-run-the-government-professionally-narendra-modi.
- 135. Indrani Bagchi, "India Not Revisiting its Nuclear Doctrine, India Assures Japan," *The Times of India*, August 30, 2014.
- 136. Ajmer Singh, "RSS Body Wants Narendra Modi Government to Revisit India's Nuclear Doctrine," *Economic Times*, December 3, 2014.
- 137. Sheel Kant Sharma, "Reviewing India's Nuclear Doctrine?" South Asia Monitor, May 22, 2014, available from southasia-monitor.org/detail.php?type=n&nid=8084. See also Sood, p. 9.
  - 138. Prasad.
- 139. Shyam Saran, "The dangers of nuclear revisionism," *Business Standard*, April 22, 2014, available from *business-standard*.

com/article/opinion/shyam-saran-the-dangers-of-nuclear-revision-ism-114042201335\_1.html. See also Prasad.

- 140. There appears to be division of opinion between the foreign policy establishment and the military on precisely this point. Most of the commentators who argue that India should continue with the current nuclear doctrine hail from the Indian Foreign Service. Whereas, it is the retired military officers and some civilian strategists who have cast doubts on the effectiveness of the current doctrine. For arguments by diplomats see, Saran, "Is India's Nuclear Deterrent Credible?"; Sood; Prasad; Sharma. For arguments from the military and civilian strategists, see Nagal; Koithara; Chari, "India's Nuclear Doctrine: Stirrings."
- 141. The White House, "Joint Statement by President George W. Bush and Prime Minister Manmohan Singh," Washington, DC: Office of the Press Secretary, July 18, 2005, available from 2001-2009.state.gov/p/sca/rls/pr/2005/49763.htm. For a detailed account of the nuclear deal, see Harsh V. Pant, The US-India Nuclear Pact: Policy, Process, and Great Power Politics, Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
  - 142. Saran, "The dangers of nuclear revisionism."
- 143. Jaswant Singh, "Against Nuclear Apartheid," Foreign Affairs, Vol. 77, No. 5, September-October 1998, pp. 41-52.
  - 144. Interview with a senior Indian official, June 2015.
- 145. Government of India Press Information Bureau, "PM Inaugurates International Conference on 'Towards a World Free of Nuclear Weapons'," June 9, 2008, available from pib.nic.in/newsite/erelcontent.aspx?relid=39466; Ministry of External Affairs, Working Paper on Nuclear Disarmament CD/1816, New Delhi, India: Ministry of External Affairs, 2007, available from meaindia.nic.in/cdgeneva/?pdf0610?000.
- 146. Government of India Ministry of External Affairs, "Transcript of the Joint Media Interaction of External Affairs Minister of India and Foreign Minister of Iran," May 31, 2012, available from mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/19673/Transcript+of+the+Joint+Media+Interaction+of+External+Affairs+Minister+of+India

+and+Foreign+Minister+of+Iran. On India-Iran ties, see Harsh V. Pant, "India's Relations with Iran: Much Ado About Nothing," *The Washington Quarterly*, Vol. 34, No. 1, pp. 61-74.

147. Arka Biswas, "India's Approach to the Iran Nuclear Framework Agreement," in Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan and Arka Biswas, eds., *Iran Nuclear Deal: Implications of the Framework Agreement*, New Delhi, India and Chichester, UK: Observer Research Foundation and John Wiley and Sons, 2015, p. 67.

148. Ibid., p. 61.

- 149. Lauryn Williams, "An Epochal Agreement: Aftermath and Implications of the US-India Civilian Nuclear Agreement on India's Nuclear Behaviour and the Nonproliferation Regime," unpublished thesis, Center for International Security and Cooperation, Freeman Spogli Institute for International Studies, Stanford University, May 23, 2014, p. 47, available from <a href="https://stacks.stanford.edu/file/druid:jm428kx6754/ThesisFinal.052314.LW.pdf">https://stacks.stanford.edu/file/druid:jm428kx6754/ThesisFinal.052314.LW.pdf</a>.
- 150. Sarang Shidore, "Collateral Damage: Iran in a Reconfigured Indian Grand Strategy," in Kanti Bajpai, Saira Basit and V. Krishnappa, eds., *India's Grand Strategy: History, Theory, Cases*, New Delhi, India: Routledge, 2014, pp. 424-427; Press Trust of India, "India Votes Against Iran in IAEA Resolution," *The Hindu*, November 27, 2009.
- 151. See UNSC, 6552nd Meeting, June 9, 2011, available from securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/Iran%20SPV%206552.pdf.
- 152. Chaitanya Mallapur, "How Iran's Nuclear Deal Could Benefit India," *Economic Times*, August 14, 2015.
- 153. Government of India, Ministry of External Affairs, "Transcript of External Affairs Minister to Sky TV," December 7, 2012, available from *mea.gov.in/interviews.htm?dtl/*20939/.
- 154. See an interview with Iranian Parliament Speaker, Ali Ardeshir Larijani by Shekhar Gupta, "India voting against Iran in IAEA is not a strategic move, but a major difference...We wanted India to play its cards right," *The Indian Express*, March 12, 2013,

available from archive.indianexpress.com/news/india-voting-against-iran-in-iaea-is-not-a-strategic-move-but-a-major-difference...we-want-ed-india-to-play-its-cards-right/1086687/.

- 155. Karan Thapar, "US influenced India's Vote on Iran: Shyam Saran," IBN live, March 20, 2011, available from *m.ibnlive.com/videos/india/saran-on-iran-2-363772.html*.
- 156. Indian Government Ministry of External Affairs, "Official Spokesperson's Response to a Question on the Iranian Nuclear Deal," July 14, 2015, available from <code>mea.gov.in/media-briefings.htm?dtl/25480/Official\_Spokespersons\_response\_to\_a\_question\_on\_the\_Iranian\_nuclear\_deal;</code> Indian Government Ministry of External Affairs, "India Welcomes the Understanding Announced in Lausanne between Iran and the E3 Plus 3 on the Nuclear Issue," April 3, 2015, available from <code>mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/25034/India+welcomes+the+understanding+announced+in+Lausanne+between+Iran+and+the+E3+plus+3+on+the+nuclear+issue.</code>
- 157. Suhasini Haidar, "India hails Iran Nuclear Agreement," The Hindu, April 4, 2015, available from thehindu.com/news/national/india-welcomes-agreement-over-irans-nuclear-programme/article7064169.ece.
- 158. Yogesh Joshi, "As U.S. leaves Afghanistan, India reconsiders Iran Policy," *World Politics Review*, May 9, 2013, available from *worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/12931/as-u-s-leaves-afghanistan-india-reconsiders-iran-policy*.
  - 159. Biswas, p. 66.
- 160. For background on the Indo-US nuclear agreement and following Nuclear Suppliers Group negotiations, see Harsh V. Pant, *The US-India Nuclear Pact: Policy, Process, and Great Power Politics*, Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2011; and Saira Bano, "India and Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG) Membership," *Global Change, Peace & Security*, Vol. 27, No. 2, 2015, pp. 123-137.
- 161. Interview with Adm. Raja Menon (Ret.), Distinguished Fellow, Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, February 18, 2015.
  - 162. Bano, p. 136.

163. The White House, "U.S.-India Joint Statement 'साँझा प्रयास - सबका विकास' – 'Shared Effort; Progress for All'," Office of the Press Secretary, January 25, 2015, available from https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/01/25/us-india-joint-statement-shared-effort-progress-all.

164. Bano, p. 134.

165. Ibid., pp. 135-136.

166. Interview with Dr. Happymon Jacob.

- 167. Yogesh Joshi, "China Rivalry keeping India out of Nuclear Suppliers Group," *World Politics Review*, June 14, 2013, available from *worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/13020/china-rivalry-keeping-india-out-of-nuclear-suppliers-group*.
- 168. Saibal Dasgupta, "China red-flags India's entry into the NSG, may push for Pakistan," *The Times of India*, January 27, 2015, available from *timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/China-red-flags-Indias-entry-into-NSG-may-push-for-Pakistan/articleshow/46024533.* cms.
- 169. Malik Ayub Sumbal, "India and Nuclear Suppliers Group," The Diplomat, February 14, 2015, available from *thediplomat.com*/2015/02/india-and-the-nuclear-suppliers-group/.
- 170. Press Trust of India, "PM Narendra Modi asks China to back India's bid for UNSC seat, NSG membership," *The Economic Times*, May 15, 2015, available from *articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com*/2015-05-15/news/62192321\_1\_nsg-membership-permanent-membership-permanent-unsc-member.
- 171. Press Trust of India, "PM Modi's 3-Nation Tour: South Korea Backs India's NSG Membership Bid," *The Economic Times*, May 18, 2015, available from *articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com*/2015-05-18/news/62323251\_1\_export-control-wassenaar-arrangement-proliferation-regimes.
  - 172. Interview with Brig. Gurmeet Kanwal (Ret.).

173. The White House, "U.S.-India Joint Statement 'साँझा प्रयास - सबका विकास' - 'Shared Effort; Progress for All'."

174. Ibid.

175. Interview with senior Congressional staffer, Washington, DC, July 2015.

176. Interview with Lisa Curtis, Senior Research Fellow, Heritage Foundation, Washington, DC, July 2, 2015.

177. Ibid.

- 178. U.S. House of Representatives Foreign Affairs Committee, "Chairman Royce, Ranking Member Engel Press Secretary Kerry on Pakistan's Failure to Combat Terrorists," Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, February 12, 2015, available from foreignaffairs.house.gov/press-release/chairman-royce-ranking-member-engel-press-secretary-kerry-pakistan-s-failure-combat.
- 179. Daniel S. Markey, *No Exit from Pakistan: America's Tortured Relationship with Islamabad*, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2013, p. 4.
- 180. Rajat Pandit, "US Pips Russia as Top Arms Supplier to India," *The Times of India*, August 13, 2014.
  - 181. Interview with senior Congressional staffer.
- 182. Press Trust of India, "India-Caucus a Pillar of Support for India-US Ties: Ambassador Arun Singh," *Economic Times*, June 11, 2015.
- 183. U.S. Congress, "Congressional Record: Proceedings and Debates of the 114th Congress, First Session, Friday, May 15, 2015," Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, p. H3220, available from gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CREC-2015-05-15/pdf/CREC-2015-05-15-house.pdf.
  - 184. Interview with senior Congressional staffer.

- 185. Anatol Lieven, "Pakistan: The Mess We Can't Ignore," *New York Review of Books*, March 20, 2014, Vol. 61, No. 5, available from *nybooks.com/articles/archives/2014/mar/20/pakistan-mess-we-cantignore/*.
- 186. Kamran Haider, "China's Xi Pours Money into Pakistan, His 'All-Weather' Friend," Bloomberg Business, April 19, 2015, available from bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-04-19/china-pakistan-to-sign-28-billion-in-projects-during-xi-visit-i8orbgig.
- 187. Nuclear Threat Initiative, "Country Profiles: Pakistan," April 2016, available from nti.org/country-profiles/pakistan/nuclear/.
- 188. Harsh V. Pant, "A Seismic Shift in India's Pakistan Policy," The Diplomat, August 25, 2015, available from *thediplomat*. *com/2015/08/a-seismic-shift-in-indias-pakistan-policy/*.
- 189. Amb. Tariq Osman Hyder, "Strategic Restraint in South Asia," *The Nation*, March 20, 2013, available from *nation.com.pk/columns/20-Mar-2013/strategic-restraint-in-south-asia*; Arms Control Today staff.
  - 190. Arms Control Today staff.
- 191. Ministry of External Affairs, "India-China Consultations on Disarmament, Non-proliferation and Arms Control," Government of India, April 17, 2015, available from *indianembassy.org.cn/newsDetails.aspx?NewsId*=597; Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, "China and India Hold Consultations on Arms Control and Non-proliferation," Government of China, April 20, 2015, available from *fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjbxw/t*1256859.shtml.
- 192. Interview conducted by the author with a senior Indian official, June 2015; Fiona Cunningham and Rory Medcalf, *The Dangers of Denial: Nuclear Weapons in China-India Relations*, Sydney: Australia, Lowy Institute for International Policy, 2011, p. 5; Srikanth Kondapalli, "Does China's Nuclear Power Pose a Threat to India?" Rediff, October 21, 2014, available from *rediff.com/news/column/does-chinas-nuclear-power-pose-a-threat-to-india/*20141021. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1001/jhtm">http://doi.org/10.1001/jhtm</a>; Rory Medcalf and Fiona Cunningham, "After the Fireworks, Time for Some Diplomacy," *The Hindu*, April 20, 2012.

- 193. Amrita Jash, "India and the South China Sea," Gateway House Indian Council on Global Relations (Blogs), June 11, 2015, available from *gatewayhouse.in/india-china-and-the-south-china-sea/*; Ben Bland and Girija Shivakumar, "China Confronts Indian Navy Vessel," *Financial Times*, August 31, 2011.
- 194. U.S. Senate Committee on Armed Services, "Statement of the Honorable Ray Mabus, Secretary of the Navy, Before the Senate Committee on Armed Services," Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, March 10, 2015, p. 30, available from armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Mabus\_03-10-15.pdf.
- 195. Aislinn Simpson, "British and French Nuclear Submarines Collide in Atlantic," *The Telegraph*, February 16, 2009, available from *telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/defence/4634582/British-and-French-nuclear-submarines-collide-in-Atlantic.html*.

### U.S. ARMY WAR COLLEGE

# Major General William E. Rapp Commandant

\*\*\*\*

# STRATEGIC STUDIES INSTITUTE and U.S. ARMY WAR COLLEGE PRESS

Director Professor Douglas C. Lovelace, Jr.

> Director of Research Dr. Steven K. Metz

Authors Yogesh Joshi Dr. Frank O'Donnell Dr. Harsh V. Pant

Editor for Production Dr. James G. Pierce

Publications Assistant Ms. Denise J. Kersting

\*\*\*\*

Composition Mrs. Jennifer E. Nevil





FOR THIS AND OTHER PUBLICATIONS, VISIT US AT http://www.carlisle.army.mil/











**SSI** Website



**USAWC** Website